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THE MASTER: Are we about ready to ‘51' ‘
procead? Are you ready, Mr. Mitchell? k
MR. MITCHELL: Yes, Your Honor. l
THE MASTER: Mr. Kirkland, come back up.i
please, sir, and you are reminded that you ;

are still under oath. ‘

You may proceed, Mr. Odam.

0. D. KIRKLAND,
recalled as a witness, having been previously sworn,

testified as follows, to-wit:

EXAMINATION

BY MR. ODAI:

Q Good‘morning, Mr. Kirkland.

A Morning.

Q Yesterday afternoon, after we recessed for the day,
did you have occasion to review the tax returns
and work papers you brought over from Alice with
you?

A Yes.
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T will shz you what has been previously marked !
o5 Examiner's E-183 and ask you if you can identif%
that  leoese?

Yes, that is 0. P. turrlllo's income tax return

for 1071,

M. ODAM- Mark this.

(Whereupou, the abov:e mentioned
dndumant was ma ked Examiner's Exhibit 183-A

for ileatificatinn,)

And [ ghow you, siyr, what the court reporter has
just marked as L£-182-A and ask you if you can
examins that and identify it.

These are some work rapers for the 1971 income tac

retura f Q. P, Carrillo.
Would these be the papers that you used tc comput..
the income tax return for Judge Carrillo, identif .
28 £-1737
Tes .,
MR. ODAM: Your Henor, we would offer
in =vidence the papers Mr. Kirkland brought
over with him, E-133-A.
MR, MITCHELL: Your Honor, we would

shjeect on the gr-unds that 183-A goes beyond
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the formal notice of hearing, the First
Amended Notice of Hearing, beyond the curren:
term of the judge and therefore are irrelevant
and immaterial and relates to nonjudicial %
conduct which cannot be made the basis for an‘
inquiry under the State Judicial Qualification
action.

THE MASTER: Overrulec and the exhibit
is‘admitted.

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Kirkland, did you personally
prepare these papers, E-183-A, that you prepared
the tax return off of?

No.

Do you know who, to your knowledge, who did?

No.

MR. MITCHELL: A further objection is
that there is no proper predicate.

THE MASTER: Your testimony was, and
correct me if I am wrong, but you used these
papers to prepare the return?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

THE MASTER: But you can't verify the
accuracy of those personally?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.

THE MASTER: They are admitted as the
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papers on which he prepared the return, but \

not for any other purpose. 1

(By Mr. Odam) Turn to the fourth page of your }
copy, Mr. Kirkland, and I would ask you -- thesge E
i

|

are copies of the originals which are in your

briefcase?
Yes.
Now, Mr, Kirkland -- strike that.

In_question in this case is a check in the
amount of ome thousand eight dollars from
Benavides Implement and Hardware to Judge O. P.
Carrillo. Judge Carrillo testified this was a
check he roceived in rent for some equipment
rented to either Mr. Couling or Benavides Implemert]
and Hardwa-e.

I will ask you if you can identify, on the
plece of paper you have, the one thousand and eight
dollar entry there before you?

Yes, it is here.

For the purpose of the record, would you read and
describe what is on this set of work papers
regarding that entry?

A deposit of 4-16-71, notation IMP, one thousand
eight dollars.

I have coded that as rental income.
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MR. MITCHELL: I can't locate that.

MR, ODAM: On Page &,

—— 4

MR. MITCHELL: I can't find it, if you

don't mind -- thank you, Judge. r
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Now I believe vou said with recsnmnect to the code

on {it, was what?

I have marked it rent income,

So where it says rent on the naner, that {s your
own handwritineg?

Yes.

And what promnted you tn nut the word rent on
there?

I can't rememher. T conferred with nossibly
0, P, or someone fn his office a-d was told that
that was rent,

Hae Judge Carrillo ever tnld you that he was
renting trucks nar eau‘nmment out aAn hias nronerty,
personal aronerty?

I can't recall,

Now, {f I might, I'm going tn senarately tabulate
these as we ¢n,

Now, T take it that your tectimnony waould
he that this would he rennrted, nr not repnrted
incnme?

It was renorted,

And vou renorted {t acs how?

As reunt f‘ncome,

Okay, and that would be for & thnusand and eight

doallare?
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Yes,
My next question was a check with regsrd to
narazrnnh” in aur nleadings. Mr, Kirkland, a
check in the amount of a thousand and e’phteen
dollars,
MR, ODAM: For the benefit of the
record, that is in evidence as F-151 and
also as F-69.
Now, could you examine the work nanerc to see 1f
that ourvorted check for rent on the eaufnment
wktch Judge Carrillo so testified to fa fdentifie!
on the paperse,
THE MASTER : You mipht also make the
record identification of the thousand and
elght dnllar check,

MR, MITCHELL: That is E=-151 and E-69,

THE 1ASTER: T thought you <aid that
was a8 thousand and eighteen dnllar check.

MR, ODAM: The first check was for a
thousand and eipght dollarce and it was fden-
tified as F == no, strike that,

THE MASTER: We can all find ft, I
suoppose,

MR, YITCHELL: Let me find 1t,
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THYE MASTFR: It dnesn't matter, we

2 rofer tna 't freauently and we can find {t.

3 MR, ODAM:- The check that Judge Carrilloe T-

1 tat was Exhibit E-65, that was the check for i

5 a thousand sand eicht dollars,

6 THE MASTER: l'hat's correct, and there

7 wns not an orfeginal of it here.

8 MR, ODAM: That {is enrrect, sir, The

9 Exhibit number I fust referred to is s ]

10 xernx cnany in a serfes of Eyhibits E-15% on

n dewn, and those we re the nrieginal checks.

12 ' Now, Mr. Kirkland, the check for a thousand and

13 etghteen dollars, that is in our evidence as

u E-151 or E-69,

15 Have ynu examined the work naners to see {f

16 that check was suopvaosed to be for rent on equin-

17 ment? Was that renorted to you by Judge Carrillo

18 for fncome nurooses.

19 A I don't have a thousand and eighteen dnllars for

2 rent,

2l 0 Do you “ave a thousand and efghteen dollar check

for anything”?
A Yes, I have one on July the ?8th, a» thousand

24 snd eizhteen dollars,

%5 Q Cnuld you deseribe comnletely for the record the ‘
|
L
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1ine, for Judge Mevyers, what ig stated on that
1ine?

Line 29 1t s marked transfer.

And da you nick that un aes income?

Ha, T did not,

So rhat thousand snd eighteen dollars was not
renorted as income?

Nn,
Now, referring tn nur naragranh 9 in the nleadings,
this hae tn do. Mr. Kirkland, with two checks

Judge Carrilleo received,

_ One check was for seven hundred dollars and
the atter check was for three hundred and six
dollarc. Now, the first check I referred to for
caven tundred dollars, that is i1 our evidence as
7-15?, and alco a xerox cnny of it was E-75,

Now, Judege Carrille nreviously testified
thar he received this check for seven hundred
doliarec on nersonal eouinment that was rented
either to Benavides Imnlement and Hardware or
he rented it tn Mr, Couling,

The erecnnd check was for three hundred and
efx thrt I referred to and that is in our evidence
as check 153, F=152 that is the oripinal check

or F=7, that is the xXerox cony,

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRIST!, TEXAS 78401




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

19

21

24

That vas a chack from Bernavides Implement
and Hardwavre tn Mr. Couling and I will ask you if
you can 1onok in yeur work pavers and see if those
two checks were turned in to you.

Yes.

What was the date and descrintion, et cetera, on
those checks?

It was Octoher the 5th there was nn deserintion,

And 1f you could go ahead snd -- what d4d you do
with those two checks, those twn items seven
hundmed dollars and for three hundred and six
dollars?

Since there was no way of identifying them, I
marked them as income from fees and nut them on
the income tax return as income.

I take it from your nrevious testimony with reepect
te rent, you did talk with Judee Carrilleo or some-
nne in his nffice tn determine that it was rent,
but how did‘ynu determine that it was to be for
feex?

We couldn't -- no nne =eemed tn know what it was
for, and I wanted it an there a8 income.

Al7 rieht, so the --

And there vas no way of ninning it down exactly

wvhere I shruld nut {t, I just wanted to he sure

1521
— : R
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it was reported, !

So, the twn checks for a thousand and six, Judge
Carrillo had stated had been for rent on eauipment,
You d1d renort them, but you renarted them as

fees because you didn't know what they were for.
That's rieght,

A1l right, moving to naragravh 10 on nur nleading:,
Mr, Kirklard, we have in evidence here a check for
nine hundred and ninety-five dollars, It was in
evidence as F-154, the oripingl check.

Now, Judee Csrrillea had testified that this
was rent on versonsl eaulinment to the Benavides
Imnlement and Hardware or to Mr., Couling or {t
could have heen a nart nayment nn & nickun truck
that he sold either to Benavides Imnlement and
Hardware or to Mr, Couling,

Now, I will ask ynu if you can {dentify
"n yoaur work naners where that nine hndred and
ninety~-five dollar entry is?

’es, 1t is 1ine 45, November the 15th, marked IMP
nine hundred and ninety-five dollars and I hawe
the notatfon rent, and it i{s on rthe tax return

as rent {ncgme.

And ynu again out the word rent en there?

Yes,
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And that would be the same as your earlier testi-
mony that you had talked with someone and they
told you {f was for rent?
Yes.
Now, with resvect to naragranh 17 in our plead-
ifngs, there was a check tn the Rion Grande City Bank)|
Mr. Kirkland, for five thousand seven hundred
dnllars. It was fust denosited into that Rin
Crande City Bank to nay for a car note.

Now, y»u told Mr., Mitchell, T believe,
that you did revort five thousand six hundred
and fifty dnllars when he asked you after a break,
I believe, about fifty-six hundred and fifty
dollars.

Now, this was 1972, Thie was renorted so
at this time I will show you what has teen marked
or nlaced in evidence as Exhibit E-182 and ask
if you can identify for the record, nlease, sir,
what that {s?
It is 0. P, Carrillo's income tax return for
1972,

MR. ODAM: Mark that, nlease,

Which I nrenared,

(Marked for identificatinn by the

renorter as Exhibit E-182-A.)
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(Whereunon dfscuseinn was had off the

record.)

ODAM: This T8 off the record,

3514
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3535
And I ask vou to identify, if you could,
Mr. Kirkland, what has been marked as E-182-A.

These are the work papers I used to prepare 0. P.

Carrillo's 1972 income tax return.

(By Mr. Odam) Can you locate on the work papers

there --

MR. OD/M: We would offer in evidence,
E-182-A.

MR. MI{CHELL: Same objection, Your
Honor, as p-eviously made, and I would be
gLad to recount them for the Court.

THE MASTER: No, I was going to do it
for you. You have the same objections as you
have to E-1£3-A, except you do not at this
time urge the authen;ication objection.

MR. MITCHELL: That is correct.

THE MASTER: Those first objections made
to E-183-A are also deemed urged on E-182-A
and they are overruled and E-182-A is
admitted as the work papers he used to prepar?
the 1972 tax return.

MR. MIT'CHELL: Thank you, Judge.

THE MASTER: Excuse me, are those work
papers you yourself made or are they like

the other ones?

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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THE WITNESS: They are like the other
ones.

THE MASTER: Thank you.
(By Mr.0dam) Go ahead. ;
Yes, it i8 Line 3 on Page 7. It is interlined
between Lines 2 and 3,
Next to the last page?
Yes.
And for the benefit of the record, 1f you could
describe this page, what bank account is that on?
State Bank and Trust, Rio Grande City, Texas.
And the arrows out to the right referring to this
5650, did you place that on there? |
I don't think so. The figures are not mine.
Did you put the circle on it?
I fhink so.
Where it says fees and then a question mark, did
you put that?
Yes.
Could you explain why that was done?
I don't know what it was for, but again, I made
the notation fees and then a question mark, because
I reported it as income from fees.
That .8 my next question., Judge Carrillo testified

this 5650 was indirectly money which had been

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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received and as an advance for a water rig that }
had been rented to Benavides Implement and Hardwarﬁ,
a water rig that is carried on the depreciation i
schedule of the partnership. ;
Yes.

Could you explain why, if it was money received

for rent on the water rig, why you would turn it

in as fees?

I don't know it was money received from the water
rig.

So this would be reported asgs fees in 1972, is that
correct?

If that is what it was. The five thousand six
hundred fifty dollars was reported as fees, yes.
A1l right, sir, I don't intend to be repetitious
about this question, but if it was for the water
rig, which was carried under the partnership,

why would it be on the individual return as
opposed to the partnership return?

It appeared on O, P, Carrillo's summary, and that
is the only way I have of picking it up.

If it were income for the water rig, how would that
money be received on that and how would it be

handled on the partnership?

That would be as between the partners.
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However they decide tc do it?

Yes, whichever.

Now, Mr. Kirkland, there i3 also in evidence three
other checks, one of which is E-155, which 18 a ?
check for one thousand two hundred dollars. I i
refer you to the work papers for 1971 on this one.
Yes, 8ir.

Can you ildentify, please, sir, on the work papers
where you picked up a twelve hundred dollar incom:?
For your benefit, Judge Carrillo testified

he sold some tubing.
MR, MITCHELL: I thought counsel said
one thousand two,
THE MASTER: I thought he said one
thousand two hundred.
(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Kirkland, strike that about what
I said about the tubing. Judge Carrillo testified
this was for a loan, an advance on thisg water rig.
Can you find the twelve hundred dollar entry on th#
work papers?
I have not yet.
Would it be correct that the one thousand two
hundred dollars alleged on this water rig was not
reported as income since it was not given to you?

MR. MITCHELL: The exhibit speaks for

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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(By Mr. 0Odam) My question was: Was the twelve
hundred dollars reported as ordinary income or any
income on t lbse work work papers?

I can't find where it was.

Now, there is a check in evidence, Mr. Kirkland,
E-167, a check for nine hundred eighty-two dollars,
and T would ask you to turn back to the front pare

of the work papers and see 1f you can identify tlis

3539 |
itself, which says loan. There is a
considerable difference with that question
which would be ordinary income or which is
not ordinary income.

THE MASTER: Judge Carrillo has testified
that it was an advance, or not an advance, it
was a reimbursement of rental on the water
rig.

MR, MITCHELL: I understand that, but
there is no testimony that the accountant was
privy to that conversation on the document on
that occasion.

THE MASTER: I understand that. He 1s
asking if it was reported as income, I thought.

MR, MITCHELL: No, he said --

MR. ODAM: Let me rephrase the question.

THE MASTER: All right.

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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check.

Judge Carrillo stated this was a check for
some tubing, either water tubing or oil tubing
that was sold to Benavides Implement and Hardware

I would ask you to see if you can find this,
please.

Yes, on Line 19, in 1972, and marked IMP, nine
hundred eighty-two dollars.

I credited it as rent income on the tax
return, ;
And did you put the word rent in there?

Yes,

Why did you put the word rent?

I can't say for sure. Someone probably told me it
was rent.

So the income from the sale of the tubing that w:s
supposed to have been taking place was reported,
but was reported as rent income?

That is right.

Next, I refer you to a check which is in evidence,
Mr. Kirkland, for one thousand dollars in 1971.
Judge Carrillo testified he sold an 0. P. drug

display counter. I beliave Mr. Mitchell asked

you questions about the personal property.

Now, this check for one thousand dollars, I

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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would ask vou if you can find an entry for a
thousand dollars?
Do yéu know where it was deposited?
In the San Diego bank -- no, I am sorry, the
First State Bank of Alice.
All right. On May 20th, Line 22, First State Bank
of Alice, I have a deposit marked IMP, for a
thousand dollars, which I have credited to rent.
Which page 1is that on?
It is the fourth page, the First State Bank of
Allice account.
Which 1line?
Line 22.
And your handwriting is the place there for the
words rent?
I believe it is; it looks like mine, yes.
So the alleged sale of the store counter was
reported as rent income?
Yes.
Mr. Kirkland, the rent on personal property that
Judge Carrillo testified to, I take it in some
instances that was reported and that was reported
as rent income from your testimony today.

How would you pick that up on an income tax

return for that year? Did you put down rent from

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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personal property?

I have it on Schedule E, income from rents and
royalties, and there is quite a bit of it lumped
together as building rent, and that was my

impression.

3542
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1 see, for example, 1f I refer you back to Exhibit
E-153, which is the income tax return.

It 1= on Schedule E, Part 1, rent and royalty
income, no, Part 2, this is kind of blurred,

Now I take, for evamole, in 1971, there vwas a
check for a thousand and eight dnllars for eaquin-
ment. That goes in that bufldin»-Benavides?

Yes,

And the nine hundred and ninety-five dollars
which Judege Carr?llno said was for ecuipment
rental, that gres in there?

Yes.

And mlso :he nine hundred and efghty-two dollar
check which was unmarked, which, as I said he
testified tn, was for the sale of tubing, he nlaced
rent on there so that nine hundred and eighty-two
went ‘n there also., I believe this 18 gning back
to the first papge nf the work naners, line 19?
Yes,

And the sale of the store counter, which was on
the fourth page, the store counter gale for a
thousand dollare, you picked it un as rent, since
that was what was tnld to you?

Right,

And that comes to a total of three thousand nine

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
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hundred snd efphty-five dollars and that was all

1544

1

)

renorted on income tax return, under rent -~ bu11d-‘

fng, ar buflding-Benavides”?

Yes, that's right.

A1l rieht.

There 1< annther ftem in there that will make uo

the forty-efght hundred and thirty-five dollars.

What {s that?

There fs an ftem nf eight hundred and fifty
dollars from Zertuche General Store for rent.
From the “ertuche General Store for rent”?

Yes,

A\11 right.

Add that o that and see {f you come to forty-

eieht thirty-five,

\nd then you rennrt 1t as fees, rhe two that were

nt marked there on the same fnurth nagce, they
ware not marked. These were twn that Judge
Carrillo said were for esufnment rental sn you
reonrted those for fees?

That's right. they weren't marked.

And that was vfcked un as fees for a thousand and

six dollars?
That's right.

For renorted income that year?

!
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That's right,

And in 1972, wher you reovorted that money, the
fifty-six fifty also was fees?

Right,

Which, as I said earlier, Judge Carrilln came
from the water r'e?

Right.

And then from your earlier testfmony, there ic a
thousand and eighteen dnllars which s there on
the fourth oage, line 29, that ynu didn't nick un
because it just said trensfer, that is the fourth
vage of the work navers?

Line 29 -~ that's right,

And then was the nne thousand and twon hundred
dollars that we just couldn't find anywhere on
the work naners?

That's right,

Which would be a total of -- of these two checks,
two thousand two hundred and eighteen dnllars
that was not renorted?

That's correct,

Now, would it be a fair summary then that we can
cee that some income was reported, the majority
nf it was reported, There was two instances where

the transfer was not on work navers, that was nat
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renorted and the rest of it was renorted either
as building rental or fees?
That's right.
MR, MITCHELL: We are g¢ning to object,
{t doesn't say building rental, it says
rent and that fs assuming & fact that is
not In eidence,.
MR, ODAM: - It was reonrted as
building rent.
On the tax return,
MR, MITCHELL: On the work naners, it
says rent,
MR, ODAM: I'm talking about how 1t
was turned fn to the I.R.S,
MR, MITCHELL: Oh, I'm sorry.
MR, ODAM: UWell, let me clarify that.
THE MASTER: Yes.
The checks in the testimony, the one for the
couiter sale and the sale of tubineg and the two
eouinment rental rentals, which were 2 thousand
and efght and nine hundred and ninety-five, those
were 811 renorted as income, those twn sales,
thnse two eauioment rentals, but they were
renorted on the ffnal 1040 returns as rent on

buitdings?
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And again the two for ecuinment rentml, according

to the testimony, were turned in as fees, And

one in 1972 for the water rig rental was

turned in as fees.
The fifty-six fifty, I don't know what it wa s for,
but it was turned in as fees,

As fees?

MR, ODAM: Pass the witness,

MR, MITCHELL: I want to mark the work
pavers for 7% and 74, Connsel, will you make
s statement to the Court that these were fur-
nished to me as being renroduced from Mr,
Kirkland's filesg?

MR, ODAM: Yes,

MR, MITCHELL: I would like to mark them

and have them 'n evidence also, Judge,.

(Marked for {dentification by the reporter

as Exhibit R-97 and R-98, )

MR, MITCHELL: Your H-nor, we would
offer into evidence R~-97 and R-98 as being
the work pnavers furnished by the accountant

for 7% and 74, 0, P, Carrililo,
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MR, ODAM: Which is which?

THE MASTER: R-97 is the 1974 work
panere énd R-98 is the 1973 work naners,

MR, MITCHELL: That {ic correct, Judge

Meyers.

RI:-EXAMINATION

BY MR, MITCHELL:

Q0 The taxpayer, Mr, Carrilio, Mr., Kirkland, woﬁld
furniceh the data anvearing as R-97 and R-38 for
each and every year that you were the nrevarer
for his tax returne, am I correct?

A . That 1is correct,.

Q Naw, let me ask yonu some general ouestions before

I po Iinto the checks snecificallv,

First of all, the check if we recall, I
belfeve after we adjourned yesterdsay you went
“over the work navers and the checks that have
been introduced into evidence wfth Counsel for
the Examiner and those you have piven =-- or the
testimony you have given this morning, gives us

the benefit of that inauiry, am I correct?

a5k £
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A That is right,

Q Nnw, let's 100k -- let me go at a certain of them
to begin with and eliminating first nf all the
twelve hundred dollar check, do vou recall the
testimony about the twelve hundred dollars, that
check e E~55,

Now, let me pet it out.
MR, ODAM: It is E-155.
MR, MITCHELL: E-155, I['m sorry, John.

O Now. I hand it to you and it annears to he --

well, let's just look at it, Mr. Kirkland, It

by Mr. Couling as having been given to O, P,
Carrflilo, and Mr. Couling tectified as I recall
that h> filled in the nayee's name, the date, the
amount, the designation loan.

Nrw, assuming those facts are correct. you
have, nf course, not seen the check, am I correct

A  No,

Q‘ Now, let's go back to the deffnition nn a 1040
form, and the 1040 form on which that ftem would
have been fncluded as ordinary income or as gross
fncome, does the definition of gzross income as
you understand it exclude loans?

A Yes,

i a cheeck to O, P, Camillo and haas been identified
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And the reason being what, nlease, sir?

Praceeds from loans, gifts, et cetera”

Rieht.

I belfeve your testimony is that that twelve
hundred dollar item was not renmorted or not shown
on the work paseres and, therefore. not reported
for the corresponding year of 19717

That's right.

And, of course, if it were, in fact, a loan,
would 1t be subiject to being renorted?

No,

Now, *f you had called for that ftem, Mr, Kirkland.
and saw the notation loan, wruld your tax return
have been changed at 2ll from what it was as a
matter of fact”?

No.

That loans are not income,.
That's right, all right., Now, let's move =~
I believe the thousand and eighteen dollars that
was the next {tem --

MR, MITCHELL: Strike that,
Let me ask‘you aome basic aquestions. In deter-
mining -- in revorting income, the work napers
anvear, Mr. Kirkland, to give you -- not only

the work paners anvear to give you this {nformaticn,
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Q That last matter was taken care nf, I believe

255

‘you gafd, in answer to the auestion nut to you

but it 1s carried forward on the return, first the
amount of an ftem”

Yes.

Whether 1t 18 income or comes within the definition
of income or not?

Yes,

For examnle, canital gains, short and long term,
wages, salarfes, all -- ineome from whatever
source, which would exclude, fnr examnle, » loan,
am I correct?

That's right,

And also, wnuldn't the work pavers indicate

aside from the amount and the source generally
when the item hits the taxnayer's bnok, so that

'f he is an accrual tax nayer it ic one treatment,
and {f it is cssh, {t s another treatment?

That's right,

by the court yesterday, that 0. P, Carrillo was
a calendar year taxpayer and as such he was on
a cash ﬁas{s?

That's right,

A1l ripht. now let's take for examonle, Mr,

Kirkland, E-156, this ~- this check was identified
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as one given by Mr, Couling to Judge Carrillo for
a thousand dollars and he noted in here, and this
tg in his handwriting {t says store counter from
0. P, Carrillo drug store,.

Let me hand that to you now, that E-156,
as I note in your testimony teo Mr. Odam thise
morning, that was reported as ordinary income,
am I correct?

That 's correct,

A1l right, now the check itself
MR, MITCHELL: Strike that,

Let's make our check 1ist., The amount, the one

thrusand dollars fs renmorted in -he work pavers

md in the tax return?

Yes.

It is reported as ordinary income, am I correct?

That i{s correct,

So, to the extent of -~ well, first of all the

amount, it wouldn't make any difference whether

it was from that source, if 1t was ordinary

income, it was classified as ordinary income by

you?

If {t was ordinary income.

Yes, the only designation I believe you testified

to i3 you had it as rent, did you not?
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That's rieht.

And still it would be carried as ordinary income?
Tﬂat's risht.

Now, had you had the check fn front of you and
you had notfced it was the nroceeds from the sale
af nersonal nroverty actually you would have treated
it a 1ittle differently in terms of revorting it
as ordinary income, would you not. Mr., Kirkland?
Yes.

That would nerhans have been reported as a canital
ascet, elther long term or short term gain?

Right,

And {f it was short term, it would be ordinary
ineome, s that right?

Yes,

And 1f 1t was long term canital pains, there
would be a f1fty per cent advantage to reporting
it #s canital pgains because you would only pay
tax on fifty ner cent of ft, am I correct?

Yes,

And as a conseouence, it would be an error in

the favor of the U, S. Gavernment, {nstead of

the taxnayer, am I right?

Yes.

Had 1t been a capfital gains transaction, the fact
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that it was renorted as ordinary income precluded
the fifty ner cent benefit?
Right.

So the error made there is from the designation
that you have on the check there where 1t says
sale of counter, there is a designation error, is

that correct?
Yes.
Of conurse, you didn't make it since you didn't
have 1;, didn't have the item a#s I understand in
front of you?
That's right,
Yar had no reason to aquarrel with the fncome desig-
nation and you rennrted it as such and that closed
the matter as far as you were concerned?
Right.
Uncle Sam got more than his chare of that and the
{tem was rennrted, is that correct?
Possibly, yes,
A1l right,
THE MASTER: If I d1d not, I marked my
rotes to reflect that R-97 and R-98 are

admitted as the 1974 and 1972 work paners.
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into evidence.)

MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge,
Now, Mr, Kirkland, T noticed that designation -~
well, first of all, E-56, let me give you these
other returns, these other checks ~- no, that is
the one he just finished -~ yes, The one I
want to mention s a thousand and eighteen dollar
item.
Now, we don't have the original of it but
that {s --
MR, ODAM: A thousad and eighteen?
MR, MITCHELL: Yes.
MR, ODAM: Or e thousand and eight?
MR, MITCHELL: Well, the one that was
carried in the transfer, I can find {it.
MR, FLUSCHE: That {s E-151,
MR, ODAM: Yes, E-151,

MR, MITCHELL: Yes.

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE « GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




10

12

14

15

17

24

-

o L

3556

Let me note also that in 183-A, the source of
these items are identified, are they not?
Looking at the one on Page 4, say Line 20, what
is that Benavides Implement and Hardware?

It says IMP.

What is that designation?

It seems that year, those were all designated as
ren: income.

1 m:2an the IMP, did that mean anything?
Possibly Implement Company.

I note on the last line as well that same
des.ignation is carried.

Yes.

To :he extent that would be Implement, at least
the work papers identify the source?

That is right.

And 1dentify the amount?

Yes.

And because there was a question in someone's

mind, at any rate, the type of income, that is the

rent, is correctly identified, is that correct?
Yes.

Except to the extent of that last item we looked

at, 1f you had 156 in front of you, you would have

known it would be a transfer instead of rent?

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE « GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401



3557

10

11

12

13

14

17

18

19

2l

24

ol B = B

Tes,

And the same, if the written designation loan is
correct?

Correct.

Now, looking at E-151, I believe that is picked
up on 7-28, this would be on 183-A, Page 4, am I
right?

That is right.

You are going to have to explain to me what this
business of transfer means,

As I understand your testimony, the one
thousand eighteen dollars did not find its way
into the return?

That 1s correct.

And it was not included in gross income?

Correct.

When did you first learn this?

I nliminated it when I made the return.

Why would you eliminate one thousand and eighteen
dollars from an inclusion in gross income?

In a set of books, more than one bank account is
involved. Well, what we call a fund transfer
account, which provides that you shift funds froa
one to another without having any income or expelsj

constant. When you write the check on one account,
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you charge it to the fund transfer. It is then
deposited in the other account and picked up as a
credit. It is merely a clearing account to move
money from one bank account to another.

And the taxable consequences come when the item
comes to the bank the first time?

That 1s right.

And thereafter, if it can be transferred to anotheﬁ
bank, that would be nontaxable?

Yes.

So that would be a nontaxable item?

Yes.

Do you have any independent recollection whether
that item was ever picked up on Judge Carrillo's
tax return?

From all indications, it was not.

Have you had an opportunity to determine when it
was initially deposited intoc his banking picture?
From studying, I can't find it.

You can, of course, amend that return, pick it u>
and add it back in?

Correct.

And that would be on 3-151, which I believe was
the testimony that was rental income and that would

be clagssified as ordinary income?
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Yes.

All right. Actually, all of the items we have
talked about, all of the items that you have been
shown, have been reported, except the twelve
hundred dollar item, which is the one designated
loan?

Correct,

And the one thousand eighteen dollar item?
Correct. |

Assuming, wﬁen Mr. Couling wrote loan on E-155,
he was correctly designating the transaction,
there would be no need to amend the return to
include that, is that correct?

Correct.

Now, let me talk to you about some of these other
items.

Now, let's look at E-157, That is an item
of nine hundred eight-two dollars. That is on
Page 1 of the 1971 work papers, E-183-A, correct?
Yes.

Now, again, you didn't have the item in front of
you, did you find that?

Yes,

Now, I beliave the testimony is that E-157 is a

check given by Mr. Couling and he put the
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designation of tubing on that?

Yes.

And E-157 is akin to E-156, is it not, in that
you did pick it up, the niné hundred eighty-two
dollars?

Yes.

And there was some question in your mind as to the
source and you labeled it as rent and reported it
as ordinary income?

Correct.

And the net effect of that was that Uncle Sam

got more than a bargain, assuming it was a sale
of tubing and assuming it was a capital asset,

in reporting it as ordinary income, because Judge
Carrillo should have a fifty percent deduction

on that as a capital asset?

Yes, plus the cost of the tubing initially.
Correct.

Does the work papers show the source?

If IMP means Implement -- Benavides Implemeat
and Hardware, the criteria of the source is met?
Right.

And the amount is met?
Yes.

And the input into the return is reported as
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"Yes, that is correct,

crdinary income?

And assuming that the recital of the sale of
tubing is éorrect, that would be an over-reporting#
Yes. !
And ycu designated it as rent and on the check it
is tubing sales, so if it cost him more than that ‘
and that was a personal item, it would be no incom%
at all?

Correct.

So the alternative of that would be that it

should not have been reported at all?

That is possible.

In accounting practice, do you have a conservative
over-reporting accountants and accountants that
don't take chances, don't you have designations

of that type as lawyers do?

We don't have designations, but everybody does what
they think they should do.

Would you characterize that as being overly
cautious? .

I would say so, yes.

And the alternative would be one of a fifty percent

deduction as a long-term capital sale?

Yes.

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRIST!, TEXAS 78401




10

11

12

3

14

I

17

19

21

24

3562

And the other would be no gain at all, 1is that
correct?

It would depend on his cost.

Now, did you know of any building -- you mentioned
that the rents here, that the designation rents
in connection with that check, E-157, and the
designation rents in connection with E-156 on
Page 4 for one thousand and eight dollars and the
thousand dollars to Benavides Implement and
Hardware, E;156, and his designation rents in
connection with E-154, that is the nine hundred
ninetf—five dollar check, then you note first of
all Benavides Implement and Hardware is shown

as the source of the money and the purpose of the
rent,

Did Judge Carrillo have any real property he
was renting to Benavides Implement and Hardware?
I don't know who he was renting to. He did have
rental property.

Do you know whether or not he was renting any to
Mr. Couling?

I don't.

Did you know he was renting personal property at
that time to Mr. Couling?

No, I did not.

*\;
|
|
|
|
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And the assumption of rents being from real

property was an assumption you made, based on
information you had before you at that time?

That is right.

And assuming it was rcnts from personal property,
would there be a change of designation?

Possibly, but you get the same total,. !
As to the depreciation on the personal property,
Mr. Kirkland, there is no difference in the way
that is héndled, because you take that through
the years?

That is right.

And it is deducted against the gross income
against the business from which that property is
used?

That is right.

And there is no amending that has to be done as
to the way you depreclated it?

No, the final answer would be the same.

And I notice there was no mention of this Check
158. It is a check from Couling to Judge Carrillo,
and Judge Carrillo testified it was Mr. Couling's
share of groceries that the fellows put in and buy

ecach year.

Assuming you did find an entry of two hundred
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sixty-seven dollars in 1971 --

E—.

I didn't look for it, but I can.
I wish you would.
1 don't think we will find it; it indicates here
it was cashed.
To the Cash Store, correct?
Yes, on November 8th.
Look at E-183-A and see if it were picked up at
all.
I will st#rt on Page 1, I am looking from November
to the end of the year right down the line.

I don't find it anywhere.
All right. If it had been, as you indicated, the
reverse side says Cash Store, I believe by Abel
Yzaguvirre.
VYes.
If it had been a check given by Mr. Couling for
his share of groceries, would it have been
relevant as far as Judge Carrillo's return for
that year?
No, it would not.
And 1f 1t happened to be his share of the groceriej
it would be irrelevant and not material at all,
is that correct?

It would not appear at all. There is no need to
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have it.

And it does not appear?

No.

And the reporting of 158 1s consistent with the
recitals on that?

Yes.

Had tlis been a check from Mr. Couling or

embezz led funds or stolen funds, do those come
withir the definition of ordinary income?

Yes.

And h:zd the check represented a transfer of stolen
funds, that not being reported would be a violaticn?
That is right.

And I believe the only item outside of that that
was nct shown was the twelve hundred‘dollar item
that the record indicates was a loan, is that
correct, outside of E-1587?

The tw2lve hundred and the one thousand eighteen,
And th: return is consistent with the recitals on
155 ani 158 as to the way you treated them?

Yes, I had no knowledge of those, so I didn't
treat them at all.

And th: noninput into the return is consgistent
with one being a loan and the other being

groceries?

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




10

11

12

14

15

16

17

18

19

21

24

]

>

L e B eI "

S, e e =200

Yes. !
Now, the thousand and eighteen, that is 151, it
finds its way into the return, but was found as g
transfer?

It found its way into the working papers, yes, but
not the return.

Now, the other item, the 154 and 152, 306 and E- .53
these all find their way into the return?

Yes.

And some ére misdesignated, but all find their way
into the return as gross income?

That is right.

And all indicating, except with the variance on
that thonusand dollar check, the correct amounts?
Yes

And most of them correctly indicating the source
that is assuming that 18 -- that IMP is designat .ng
Benavides Implement and Hardware?

Yes.

And the dates?

Yes.

That is the correct year?

Yes.

And there is no item held over for another year?

No, sir.

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA

CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




2

3

10

11

12

13

14

15

6 |

17

18

19

21

Q

o o > o >

2

J! B — e 3567

And tlat fee income s reported in 1972 and that

1s thc year it was rcceived? ;
Yes.

Just to be sure, I am going to hand you E-165,
This is the one Mr. Odam asked you about.

Now, there again, it appears to be Benavides
Implement and Hardware by Couling for one thousand
eight dollars.

Yes.

That is treated on the work papers, E-183-A, at
Line 20, correct?

Correct.

Assume that the designation IMP is Benavides
Implement and Hardware, that squares with E-65,
does it not?

Yes.

The amount squares?

Yes.

And you called it rent?

That is right.

And if it were rent to that generic designation
and the method of reporting, that would be correct?
Correét.

And Judge Carrillo's testimony that it was rent on

personalty and you put it in as realty.
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That is right,

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, may I have just
a minute?

THE MASTER: Yes.

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Judge, I want
to be sure I do a little housekeeping so tha:
we won't have to call this gentleman back.

I hope the Court doesn't mind us doing it
this way.
(By Mr, Mitchell) Now, the item of seven hundred
dollars and 306, those items are reported on 183-A
Page 4, Lines 37 and 38, am I correct?
That is right.
Now, the checks, E-75, 76, speak in terms of
rent income for 306 and 700 and you picked up
those in the correct amount for the work paper
in the tax return?
No, not as rent incoune.
But you picked them up as fees?
Yes.
But the checks, however -- let's talk about them.
Whereas the work papers, 183-A doesn't have
any designation, you reported it as ordinary
income?

Yes.
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And if you look at L~76, which is a copy of the
306 :zheck, it sl ows what in the lower left~hand
corner?

Rent

And had you seen the check, it would have been a
simple matter to identify it on the 1040 form
rather than fees, it would be rent taken from the
check?

Yes.

And there is a raverse designation there; it speax
to fees on the r2turn and the check speaks to
rent?

Yes.

And this is a revrerse of the sale of tubing or
the store counter where we speak to the sale of a
capital asset, but you picked it up as rent?

Yes.

In either event, the taxpayer gives Uncle Sam mor:
than his share?

That is probably correct.

Now, that same thing is true with E-75, and T am
roing to hand that to you. That is that other
check that is reported that appears on the work
vapers, E-183, Line 377

Yes.
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Now, the check that you hold in your hand
indicates what is the source of that income.
Rent on truck.
Now, the entry on the tax return is correct as t«
the date?
Yes.
Amount?
Right.
And the source?
That is not indicated.
Aad you had a doubt in your mind and called for
that -heck, you would have been put on notice it
was what?
Rent.
On what?
On the truck.

THE MASTER: How could you have called

for that check?
THE WITNESS: I could not. I called
for the deposit slip.

(By Mr. Mitchell) That is right, Judge Meyers,
that would have gone back to Benavides Implement
and Hardwere.
That 1is right.

And the deposit slip would have had to have

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




3571

11
12
‘ 13
I4
18
16
17
18

2

24

transcribed that information to have you pick it
up?

Yes.

And in any instance, where we have check to

0. P. Carrillo, by the time you got the data in
March of the following year to be filed the next
year, the items that created the income were clear#d
and returned back to the people who made them?
Correct,

But assuming, Mr. Kirkland, you had that item
before you at that time, it would have been a
simple matter and the correction could have been
correctly designated on the return?

That 1is right.
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As to all other ways you treated it, there wouldn't
have been any chanpe, am I correct, that is --
Possibly rent on eauinment rather than rent on
butldings, but no monetary difference.
A1l right.
MR, MITCHELL: A1l right, let me nut

this back in here.
Vell, now we got E-77, which is the denosit slins
on those two, E=75 and E-74,

Now, if vou had had the devosit slin, is that
what you're talking about?
Yes,
That wouldn't have helped you efther because it
apnears --
That's right.
==~ the only designation is 10-5-75 on these,
one for seven hundred and one for three hundred
and aix?
That's right,
So you would have had to have gone back tn Mr, ~-
to Benavides Imnlement and Hardware checking
accounting, Mr, Couling's sccount?
Right,
Picked un the cancelled items to substantiate what

was rent on ~-- exsctly what it was?

11 ¢
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Right,
But you never did see, as nointed out by your
answer to Judee Meyers, 152, E-152, until today?

That's right,

0ka§. A1l right, the one that {s =2 xerox cony,
E-82, I'm going tn hand it to ym I am going to
hand it to you, is November the 15th of 71. A=
the check Mr, Cnuling ssid he gave Judge Carrillo
in the samount of nfne hundred and ninety-five
dollars,
Right.
Now, that awears on ==~

MR, MITCHELL: Strike that. I believe

that is dunlicated in E-154 also,

MR, ODAM: Right,
A1l right, so we have covered it, E-82 and E-154,
There again, that {tem is nicked un as rent here?
Yés.
And, of course, there 1is no designation in the
check now that we looked it un?
That's right,

Incidentslly, the designation is IMP, Benavides

Implement and Hardware, The designation on the --

the nerson whn drew the check 18 shown and Judge

Camillo's work onaners or whoever furnished 183-A,
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Yes, that's right,

The amount 18 correct?

Carrect,
The date 1is correct?
That's right.
And actually the designation turns out to be
correct, again generically, it fs rent income or
ordinary income?
Cor:-ect,

Is ~hat right?
Yes,
Now, had you had the devosit slis in front of you
on that, that would be E-83, you could have =--
well, I have to hand it to you.

Now, the denosit slip E-83 clearly shows

Benavides Imnlement and Hardware, doesn't {it, on

that nine hundred and ninety-five dollars?

It looks like it, yes, that is right.
A11 right, so that if ynu tie in the desipgnation
on E-83, which is Judge Carrillo's denosit slin
in the First State Bank of Alice from the nine
hundred and ninety-five on 11-15-71, with his
designation IMP, on the 11-15. Now, I'm looking
at the 183-A,

That's right,

3574
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That would annear that thr IMP refers to the
Benavider Imnlement and Hardware source fnr that
check, =21 I correct?

That is vight.

So that “f thers had been any doubt, you could
have nulled that dennsit slin which would have
been available in the input data from Judge
Carrillo's bank statement, would it nnot?

That's right,

And determine that it was a Benavides Imnlement
and Hardvare i{tem for nine hundred and ninety-
five dollars on 11-15 and it was renorted by
Judge Carrillo and denosited *n héfs bank account?
That's right.

And had you been further curinus about the tyoe
of income, ynu aould have called Judge Carrillo and
said, "What type of rent?”, and he could have
s8id, '""Persnnal proverty rent", and you could
have designated it <= you could ~-- you do have
a catepory nersonal oromerty rent, I notice,
ynu just use rent,

Yes,

Is that right?

Yes, it poes on the same schedule, you just put

it on a different 1ine as to what you are rentins,
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If 1t had been personal nroverty rent, would it
atill have just been rent, as far as you are con-
cerned? I'm just wondering about your designation,
I would possibly have put on here ecufpment rent,
At any rate, you would have been able to have
made that determination by vicking the deposit
s1io up In that instance, wouldn't you, that it
was Benavides Imnlement and Hardware?
Yes, but unless someone had told me what was
rented, I couldn't have tn1ld you.

I understand that. I'm not trying to put a
greater laboring oar on you than would have been
reasonable, but the deposit slin, you will agree,
it does say -- anybndy can read {t, the Court can
read it or anybody else,

Sure.

It looks 1ike Benavides Implement ad Hardware to
me,

That's right,

And the E-138-A says IMP?

That's right,

Which aopears to be the designation for Benavides
Implement and Hardware?

Right,

MR, MiTCHELL: I'm about through, Judge,

B

1
|

|
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I belfeve.

Q Now, I want to ask you about that E-182-A,

THE MASTER: Let's take our ten o'clock

breask,

MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge,
(Discuscfon off the record.)

THE MASTER: I have some auestions,
too, I want Exhibits E-154 through E~158 and

E-174 through E-178 given to this witness

‘and I want him to be orevared to tell me

what informetion he was furnished by Judge
Carrillo concerning those instruments,

Secondly, I want to know who prepared
the work napers that you say you did not pre-
nare from which you nrenared his return.
Do you know who did that?

THE WITNESS: No, =iy, Judge Carrillo
possibly can tell us,

THE MASTER: Well, were they -~ were
they furnished to you by Judge Carrflle?

THE WITNESS: I don't remember, Judge
Carrillo or someone connected with Judge
Carrillo,

THE MASTER: Theywre not nrevsred as
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work paners in your offfce?
T'IE WITNESS: No, sir, I have notations
and addittons to them, but I didn't nrepare

the nriginal work naners.

THE MASTER: Well, we will be i{n recess

for twenty minutes.

(Whereupon the hearing was in recess

from 10:00 a.m. until 10:20 a.m.)
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THE MASTER: Now, you may proceed, \
Mr. Mitchell.

MR. MITCHELL: Pursuant to the request
of the Court prior to the break, I have E-155]
56, 57 and 58 -- Mr. Kirkland has seen them,
Judge Meyers, and I might point out on E-174
and E-178, those items were not admitted intoc
evidence, but I will be glad to get them. |

IHE MASTER: No, that 1s what my notes
reflect, that they were not admitted.

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, may I make a
statement about those?

THE MASTER: Yes, sir.

MR, ODAM: 1If it appears that for some
reason we would be going into next week, ani
in view of the Court's interest in those
particular checks, I would suggest, and I
don't know how to handle this, because we
don't know, but it would be my purpose to
ask Judge Carrillo about those checks, 1if
Mr. Couling is going to be back and get
Mr., Carl Williams over here as well. We are
not -- I would as soon leave them out and not
proceed on them otherwise.

MR, MITCHELL: Your Honor, so that the
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‘inapyropriate to go into them at this time.

Court is apprised of the privy between
counsel, we have subpoenaed Rudolfo Couling
for his tax returns to determine if we want
to call him back and put him on the astand.
The method of his treatment of these items
becomes important to our case. If they were
not seen by Mr. Kirkland and his verbal
testimony is that these recitals did not
reflect the true nature of the item, then we
would like to see how Mr. Couling treats them
on his tax returns and the tax returns and
his testimony surrounding them could be very
important to our case.

I have asked Mr. Odam whether we could
get those today and see if we need to make a
determination to call him back.

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, then I would
suggest that, of course, the Court expressed
an Interest in them and these are not
admitted into evidence and if we go into next
week, we will have to call Mr. Kirkland to
go into them, since they are not properly in

evidence yet. Perhaps it would be

I don't know, I will leave that up to the
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Court.
THE MASTER: Refresh my recollection as [
to the exclusion.
MR, ODAM: It was authentication. We !
decided to call them back at a later date andl
these microfilm copies -~ they did need to be%
authenticated on that regard. ;

THE MASTER: That is what I assumed.

It was not excluded on any other basis?

Mk. ODAM: Yes, that is why he was back
on the stand that day and the discussion on
the record as to whether or not to take it on
a Bill of Exception and then take him as a
rebuttal witness.

I think we decided to call him back --
that we would call him back after the teatimoAy
of Judge Carrillo.

THE MASTER: Ms. Levatino, did you get
in touch with Mr. Couling?

MS. LEVATINO: No, Your Honor, I have
not yet located his telephone number.

THE MASTER: Very well., Let's proceed.

(Bvar. Mitchell) Mr. Kirkland, I am now going

to move to the work papers for 1972, There is an

item that you have testified to in the amount of
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five thousand six hundred fifty dollars.

If you will look at 182-A at about Page 8 --
Yes, sir.
Are you with me?
Yes.
Now, that item, I believe you have testified in
an3wer to the questions put to you by Mr. Odam,
that the 5650 is not in your handwriting.
No, it is not.
Do you know whose it is?
I presume it was O.P.'s, but I don't know.
But fees, the word fees is in your handwriting?
Yes.
And that was therefore reported on his '72 retur:
as fees, was it not?
Yes,
And you did not, of course, have before you any
other supporting documents, did you?
No.
There is an item, E-85 in evidence, a check from
Mr. Couling stamped in First State Bank and Trust
of Rio Grande City, and I note that item has
5725, and that is a congiderable difference.
There is no relation between the two, as far as

you were concerned?
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No, not that I noticed.

This is a check for fifty-six twenty-five; was
there any relation between that item, E-84 and the,
item appearing on the work papers as fifty-six
fifty?

I don't know.

Now, I noticed in E-86, which is Judge Carrillo's
bank statement, there does appear to be a deposit
of fifty-six fifty, which corresponds, is that
correct?

Correct.

And shows as a deposit?

Yes.

And the fifty-six fifty ingerted on the work
papers, E-182-A, appears to be about that time?
It is inserted between the 5th and 18th, yes.

Do you kncw -~ does your '7l work papers reflect
that a loan proceed to the First State Bank and
Trust Company back on 1971 -- are there any
indication on the proceeds of a loan or would the
proceeds of a loan be on those papers and indicated
as such?

Yes, they could be in here.

Does 11-15 show a fifty-gsix fifty loan proceed

of a note?
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Yes, it does.

That would be on Page 2 of 183-A, am I correct?
Yes. !
Now, I hand you --

Was this 183-A?

Yes, 183-A, correct?

Yes.

No significance of that -~ the significance, I
believe, that was used to acquire a vehicle, a
station wagon, do you recall picking that up on
the depreciation schedule?

I believe I did, yes.

And the significance of that entry and the work
papers would be to show on the depreciation of
that for 19717

Yes.

And I believe I asked you yesterday if you had
not caused 1t to be depreciated from the period
of time it was purchased?

Yes, two-twelfths.

I hand you the processed deposits into Judge
Carrillo's bank account and that appears to be the
proceeds of that?

Yes.

And as wecll as the checks marked E-87, also
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Ncvember 14th?

Yes, M & R Motor Company.
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So it would annear that E-87-A, that is the two

documents E-87-A and the entry in E-183-A are

consistent, am I correct?

It aopears that way.

A1l right,

However, the <small one there indicates that to

be 7 nnote and I heve nicked it un s¢ income.

That fc the -- well, the following year you have

a different entry on a different ftem, am I

right, Mr. Kirkland?

Yes.

T1 other words, the entry that you pnicked up in

71, was the nroceeds of a note for the acaufsi-
tfon?

That's right.

And the entry that you have for the following

year is just an ordinary income {tem which you

1abeled as fee income?

That's right.

And 1t was renorted in Judge Carrilln's return

as fee, is that right?

That's correct.

The amounts are different, the years are differ-

rnt and the source designations are different, am

I conrrect?
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the same,

Well, {f you will recall, look at those amounts,
one is fifty-six fifty on the work pnaners and

in E-182-A,

Yes,

For the 72 return, the deposit 1s fifty-six fifty?
“teht.

On E-87-A?

Yes,

And the -~ and in E-182-A, the amount {s fifty-six
fi€ty?

That's right.

A1l right,

That is the next to the 1ast sheet here,

It 1is on this one -- I want you to showme in the
work napers where the -«

Right here,

Naw, that is the item of income of fifty-six
dollars and fifty cents for the 1972 return?
That's right.

Is that right?

Yes.

I was more interested in the nroceeds of the loan

"in the 1971 work paners, that would be in November

1
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Ripht here. (Indicating.) Here it is, the
fifty-six fifty.

So that the record is abundantly clear -- well,
the items ~~- one is fifty-six fifty -- well, they
are both for fifty-six fifty, is that correct?
Correct.

E-85, which i{s a check on January the 13th, 1972,
from Mr., Couling, at the First State Bank is

for fifty-seven hundred and twenty-five dollars,
am I correct, that one, of course, aonears on
Judge Carrillo's return, would t?

Right.

MR, MITCHELL: Now, Judge Meyers, has
the Court asked the nuestfons of the witness
in connection with E~154 to 158?

THE MASTER: Yes, I have some generai
aquestions of the witness that I think are
simply backzrnunh auestinns that I want to
ask.

MR, MITCHELL: A1l right,

THE MASTER: But I want to wait until
both you and the Examiner are finished,

MR, ODAM: All right,

(By Mr. Mitchell:) Mr, Kirkland, I note in
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answer to the auestions that have been nut to

you by me and the Counsel for the Examiner, that
you had aquite a latitutde in connection with
avplying of the various information that Judge
Carrillo would furnish as ordinary income and

you followed the rule, generally sneaking, where
there {8 a doubt, as you told me yesterday, that
you always nut it in ordinary income.

That's right.

As an accountant, in terms of importance, tell us

whether or not the orimary importance {s the

tyve of income, that {s whether it {s ordinary
income or cavital gains or no income for that
matter, is that what you looked to?

The nrimary consideration first jis whether it is
{ncome and to be sure that all income {is revorted.

Would the source of it be related and releant

to the extent in determining whether it is income
and should be revorted?

That's right,

A1l right. Would you characterize #s an accountant)
would you have an oovinfon as to whether or not
Judge Carrillo's tax returns or tax nlcture is »a
complex or a simple matter?

It i3 fairly comnlex,
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Q All right,

MR, MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, I believe
I have no further questions of this witness,

MR, FLUSCHE: We have no more.

THE MASTER: Well, these are questions
I am picking up. It appears to me it is
fafrlf comnler, If there is any »roblem,
your problem and Judge Carrillo's problem --
well, do you know of any books or records
other than deposit slips and checks that
are maintained on these various businesses?

A None other than these separate lists that are
prepared,

THE MASTER: That spvears to me, and I
don't know but as an accountant, tell me
vhat it avvears to you: it anpears to me
that Judge Carrillo, like so many of us,
takes his cancelled checks at Income tax
time and his deposit slins and reconstructs
the business he did for the year before.

A Ye=,

THE MASTER: That 1s the way it apnears

to you as an accountant?
A Yes, =sir,

THE MASTER: And what you do is take his
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sumnary sheets or whether he orevares them
or they are onrepared under his direction,
they are furnished to you by him or his
office and meke the income tar returns?
A Yes,
THE MASTER: Do you ever go request
end are furnished the original deposit slips -
A Occas‘onally, yes, sir,
THE MASTER: And, of course, you discus:
with Judge Carrilleo occasionally what vari-
cus {tems are?

A Yes,

THE MASTER: That’s #11 I have.

RE-EXAMINATION

BY MR, MITCHELL:

Q Now, in itne with Judge Meyers --

THE MASTER: Incidentally, I am not
offended if you have any objections to
anything that i have asked.

MR, MITCHELL: I think they are very

appropriate, and with the Court's permissior
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I would 1ike to ask him some followup aues-
tions,

Q (By Mr. Mitchell:) What would be the nccasion,
you recall Judge Meyers asked you if you had
occasion to see Judge Carrillo's deposit slips?
You said occasionally, and what would be those
occasions?

A For instance this one that had the seven hundred
dollars and the three hundred and six dollars and
it said nothing, I called for the devosit slip

on there to Seeif nosgsibly there was a notation

on there that would help me, but it was blank, too.

Q VWhat would you do as a general rule, would you
call Judge Carrillo on occasi{on when the deposit
slips wouldn't give you any indication as to the
source?

A Yea, and 1if he couldn't recall what {t was, there
wAas no way we could trace ft, Then I would -~
I would just tell him that he would have to nay
tax on 1t, {f he couldn't nrove what 1t was:
that it was not taxable,

Q As a matter of fact, on that narticular occasion,
thaé is what happened and the tax was vatid on {t?

A That's right,

Q And then also Judge Mevers asked you if you had
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occasion to see the checks and you said yes, and
would that be the same tyne of s situation, Mr,
Kirkland?

Yes, that is right,

All right.

MR, MITCHELL: I believe that's all I
have, Judge Meyers.

MR, FLUSCHE: Nothing further.

THE MASTER: Thank you. You nmay step
doﬁn.

MR, MITCHELL: May he be excused, Judge
Meyers. He and his wife would like to do
csome Christmas shnpping tnday.

THE MASTER: He is certainly excused
to do that, There may be occasion to call
rou back, that is true of any witness, how-
cver,

THE WITNESS: Sure.

THE MASTER: Mr. Flusche, where 1is Mr,
Odsm, because he has got to start the cross-
examination of Judpe Carrillo at this time,

MR, MITCHELL: Your Hnonor, they are
looking <« to report to the Court, they are
cmtacting Mr, Couling to try and honor the

request,
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THY, MASTER: I do not like for the
person who htas to cross-evxamine the witness
to be gsone this lone.

You mAy step down and thank you, sir,

(The witness excused.)

MR, ODA4: This is off the record,

(Discussion off the record,)

(Whereupon & short recess was taken,)

¥
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MR, MITCHELL: May I proceed, Your
Honor?

THE MASTER: Yes, sir,

0. P. CARRILLO,
recalled as a witness, having been previously sworn,

testified as follows, to-wit:

EXAMINATION

EY MR. MITCHELL:

Q Judge Ca:rillo, I have some questioné to ask you
to redirect and I think I will, for the purpose
of the record, probably adopt the same format as
adopted on the direct and by Mr. Odam on cross,

A All right.

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, I will now
ask him questions on Article 1.
Q (By Mr. Mitchell) Judge Carrillo, I am going to

hand you, first of all, a transcript --

——
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THE MASTER: Are you »repared to recross
to Article 1, Mr. Odam?

MR. ODAM: No, Ms. Levatino is not here
at this point.

THE MASTER: She is not here?

MR, ODAM: I would prefer that it be her,
if he is goling to start on that article,

If you are going to start on that one,
I will go and get her.

MR, MITCHELL: If I can be given a
minute to pull exhibits together, I will
start on another.

THE MASTER: We have Mr. Flusche on
Article 2 or Paragraph 27

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir.

THE MASTER: What others?

MR, ODAM: Also the examinations on
3, 4, 5 and 6.

THE MASTER: Where is he?

MR. ODAM: He is trying to get
Mr. Couling on the telephone.

THE MASTER: 1t seems important to me
to have that attorney here that did the
examination.

MR. ODAM: Yes, it 1s, Your Honor, and
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T will take just a minute and get her. }

THE MASTER: That is fine.
{Short recess was taken.)

THE MASTER: You are going to start

on Article 1 or Paragraph 17

3§2p'¥

MR, MITCHELL: Yes,

THE MASTER: So you won't be doing
anything on his?

MR, MITCHELL: That is right.

THE MASTER: All right. Off the r=zcord.

{(Vhereupon, an off-the-record

discussion was had.)

{By Mx. M<tchel®) Judge Carrille, I am going to
aslt ycu some questions that are going to relate
to the sarious articles or specifications
ccntained in the First Amended Notice of Formal
Proceeding and - f at any time you need a cory of
it, we will give you a copy.

All right.

Tle first artic’z deals with, first of all, deals

at a time not stated. It states beginning at a
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L
time you assume duties as Judge of the 229th !
Judicial Court that you entered into a conspiracy ‘
to obtain from public funds, three hundred dollars?
a month.

Yes.
And that conspiracy continued up through 1975.

I believe by later developments, it was
stipulated that ~here would be no relevancy on
anything past Jaiuary, 1975.

Yes, sir.

My questions I am going to put to you will relate
to a time you assumed your duties. You have been
judge twice, you have had one full term?

Yes.

And the second term commenced in January of this
year?

That is right.

And I will go bazxk to your first term, January,
1971, to Decembe: 31lst, 1974,

Yes, sir,

Is that correct?

Yes.

And Article 1 has somehow gotten tied up into the

welfare program.

Yes.
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And I am going to hand you Claim Jacket 1541,
C-2139, A-3040 and A-2015. You have those in
front of you, do you not?

Yes.

And the transcription of the testimony of Cleofus
Gonzalez?

Yes.

Do you have that in front of you?

Yes.

I am not at all clear -- I will have to ask you
questions. Your testimony was that your
connection with the welfare program commenced
prior to the time you were first elected district
Judge?

Yes.

You were involved in what capacity?

With permission of the Commissioners Court,

That is the correct source of the authority?

Yes, the County Commissioners Court runs the
county, the finances and the programs instituted
are supported by the county.

Now, Judge Carrillo, you have delivered to me a
box, and Ivam going to set it here, that is filled
with yellow or ~-- pink, rather, tickets, am I

correct?
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Yes.

Now,

this to me for the purpose of redirect.

relate to, that is, this box of material --

3601

l

\
let me ask you this: I asked you to deliver |

1

Tell the Court, first of all, what these

i
|

MR. MITCHELL: For the record, contains,

!
|
|

|

Your Honor, about forty-four, what appear to
be booklets,

THE MASTER: Yes.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, might I, with

counsel's permission, and I don't want to

burden the record with these, but I would 1lik
to have the record reflect precisely the book
we are talking about,.

I will deliver one to counsel, both for
upstairs and for the commissioners. I know
the Court can see them here and I don't know
how to handle it.

THE MASTER: Do you want this as an
example rather than the entire thing?

MR, MITCHELL: Yes.

THE MASTER: That is satisfactory with
me. Maybe Ms. Levatino will be the one that

wants to select the example.

.
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MS. LEVATINO: Are you going to pick one

or put in a particular one?
MR, MITCHELL: I thought I would pick
that one that has the most blanks in it.
MS. LEVATINO: Okay.
MR. MITCHELL: And I will authenticate
it through him.
MS. LEVATINO: All right.
(By Mr. Mitchell) Judge Carrillo, I have picked
at random this book, which -- and ask you, first
of all -- strike that.
Let me have it marked.
THE WITNESS: That is empty, almost.
MR, MITCHELL: I wanted to get some
that were not used.
THE WITNESS: Okay.

MR. MITCHELL: Would you mark this.

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned
document was marked Respondents' Exhibit 99

for identification.)

(By Mr. Mitchell) Now, it has been marked R-99.
May I have it to show to counsel?

Yes, sir,

|
L
I
|
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(R-99 handed to counsel for

examination.)

(By Mr. Mitchell) Now, R-99 is one of the booklet#

that you have delivered to me pursuant to my
request after this matter of Article 1 appeared

in the notice of hearing?

Yes.

Now, in addition, the units that we have mentioned
previously, forty-four, are they the same as

R-997?

Yes.

Now, tell us what they are. That is, using R-99

as a basic prototype, what are the forty-four

"books you have delivered to me?

This is the Duval County Welfare Department order
authorizing assistance to needy people of
different kinds.

Let me asgk you questions about that. Let's take
R-99. It appears to be partially used and
partially unused?

Yes.

And as to the unused portion, there appears to be
a white copy headed up Duval County Welfare

Department?
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Yes.
And a yellow copy?
Yes.
And a pink copy?
Yes.
And I note at the front, there is only the pink
copy remaining?
Yes.
Tell us how these are made out.

First §f all, give me the time when they were
used.
I used them in 1960 or '61 when I became county
attorney and started with those and when I was
authorized to issue welfare orders,
Have you preserved those welfare books from that
rexriod of time?
I happened to, in the course of this hearing, to
have looked in every cubbyhole of the country to
get the information I could gather up. I found
this one box standing over in the corner of the
office.
I notice that your signature appears in the lower
left-hand corner?
Yes.

And you recognize your signature?
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Yes.

Tell me now what period of time these units cover.

Now, this sgignature of the authorization is nine.
The rest of the writing is not mine, 8o this has
to do with those times I have stated 1 would be
out of the office or out of town or not available

and someone would come in and authorize -- or the

personnel delivering the services would call and
state there is 2z Mr. So-and-So or a Mrs. So-and-So

here requesting some kind of assistance.
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A1l right, let me ‘nterrupt you, Judge Carrillo.
The =ignature in the lower lefthand corner is
nnrmally yours?
Yes, sfir.
And it has ben testified to that {t would also he
put there by Mr. Couling, is that correct?
That's right, Now, this handwri{tine here ‘s Mr,
Coulings, This is his initials down here,
Sometimes Mr, Couling would £i11 them in and his
si{gnature or {nitials would appear in the lower
righthand corner ahbove the signature of the nerson
receiving, is that correct?
This {ndicates as Dr, J. C, Gonzalez on the 30th
dey of December, 1963, called Mr. Couling, advised
him that Fidel Valario was there and needed assis-
tance. He authorized it, initisled it underneath,
sfgned her name, i1itisled 1t underneath and then
when I came back in he told he that he had author-
{zed this and I signed my name as a declaration
or authorization.
MR, MITCHELL: Excuse me, let me show
rthat to the Cnurt,

Now, the one in 99 that you are talking about is
the one that Mr, Couling filled in and he presented

1: to you and you signed 1t, 1e¢ that correct?
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I signed it and it 1is evidenced by the fact that
when the person is there, they sign it in their
own handwriting. When the person s not theve,
1f they call you from the telephone, from either
the grocery store or the drug store or the doctor.
A1l right, now, Judge Carrillo, in these Exhibits,
that is the type of units 44, and R-99- --
MR, MITCHELL: I don't believe I offere:
R=99, Your Honor, I belifeve I should, I'm
offering it full well understanding it is
a pro-otype of the other 44 units, and cer-
tainly Counsel may have the right to cross-
examine him sbout any of them,
MS. LEVATINO: No objection.

THE MASTER: It is admitted,

(Whereunon R Exhibit 99 was admitted

in evidence,)

First, Judcse Carrillo, have you reviewed those
unite to "ell us whose signatures or initials
you recogn.ze?
First of all, as being the serson who filled
then in, other than Mr, Couling, you have told us
you recognized his?

Well, I would hav: to go ==« I would have to go and
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look through all of them. I'm looking at one

ripght here now, for example, that has 0. P,

Carrillo that {s not my signature.

Well, Wk through them, without being exact, do
you.recognize Rudolfo Couling, for example, his
signature?

Well, there 1s one very nlainly right here.

A1l right., How about =-- who else -- I notice a

G.Z., who would that be?

G.Z. would be George Zertuche, Junior.

A1l right,

That is Juaior,

A11 right, here 1s an R.M.C., July the 23rd, who

would that be?

Rudolfo M, Couline,

Who else bestdes G.Z. or George Zertuche, Junior,

and Rudolfo Couling -~ take & look at thnse tn

refresh your recollection to answer the question
correctly,

Well, here is one by Minerva Casas.

A1l right, who fs she?

That was a youﬁg lady who worked for Mr. Couling
at the tax office,

A1l right, I am looking at one December the 1l=st,

64, by G.Z.
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A That is Genrge Zertuche, Junionr,

Q A1l riht.
MR, MITCHELL: Judge, that s another

example of CG.Z,
(Handed to the Master.)

Q All right, now the system, Judge Carrillo, as
represented by the forty-four unfts here, let me
see {f I understand ft, There are, first of all,
bound books and the originals would be filled out
and you would have two conies, the nink copy,
would you not, and the yellow copy, is that cor-

rect?

A Yes.

Q Can you tell us what went with the yellow copy --
first of 811, let's take the white, the original,

where would it come from?

‘A One cooy would go to the county commissioners

court,

Q A1l right, let's look at claim 2139, I'm poing
to nour that out in front of you. Now, in that,
that is H-1-(23).

A Yes,

Q 1Is that correct?

A Yes.
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That is claim number 2139 and the evidence desig-
aates that that ies -- now in that claim jacket,
which 1s the nriginal, it has been fdentifled as
the originel of the claim jacket, s that the
vwhite form that is in that claim jacket?

Yes, this rould be the white form.

A1l right, so the white form poes before the
commissioner's court?

Yes,

And ends un in the claim jacket 1f honored, am I
correct?

Yes,

How about :he yellow cooy, do you know where that
gresa?

I believe the yellow one went to the person who
was delivering the service. That would be the
doctor, the pharmacist or the funeral home or the
For his records?

Or the grocery store for his records.

A1l right, Now, there are various conies of
services that you just enumerated. They not only
include groceries, they would ‘nclude what other
gservices, .'udge Carrillo?

Funeral services, hospitalization, medicines,

doctors, groceries, clothing,
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A1l right, WNow, assuming that Mrs, Yzaguirre,
do vou remember the testimony nnw we are talking
about the Ixhibits that were introduced?

Yes.
As befng tas Cash Store ones?

Yes, =ir.

The y¢llow conpy would have been retained by Mrs,
Yzaguirre at the Cssh Store. is that your testi-

mony?

Yes.
And, of course, you note there was none of those

vellow copies ever nroduced hefore this Court?
I haven't seen any.
All right Now, the vink cony, is that the cooy
that wvou tent nersonally?
That was rcetained.
A1l right 1T note slso setting aside now the «-
let's don t get all of these mixed up, Judge,
nlease, s'r,

I no:iced, Judge Carrillon, tanes supvoorting

documenta:fon that you have here in your file

in this box, what are they, what is that?
Well here 18 one that says David's Drug Store,
Duval County, RX, that is medicine, $1.50 and

$1.55 is added to 1t, it says Cande Gallardo an¢
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it 13 signed by Atlee Parr, who was then county

commissioner.

Then it says, nhone call tn Dr, Ahern for
an appointment for Pedro Trevino child, $1.55,
which 18 added under thts and also signed by
Atlee Parr,

I notice, Judge Carrillo, in other words, that
some of the invoices or sumnortineg documentations
are in these units, these forty-four units that
we have. |

Then this total is eleven o five and here is an
order for eleven o five to this lady, to David's
Drug Stae and is signed by Mrs. Minerva G, Casas,
and then aporoved by me.

Now, you can see the long trip that this -~
in order for this order, I would 1ike to exnlain
this because this fs very critical,

A1l right,

To explain the long order that this -~ the route
that this thing took.

All right,

First of all. the fndividual went to David's

Drug Store and then from David's Drug Store, 1t
was authorirzed by Mr, Atlee Parr, the county com-

missioner, and then from the route, from the
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wording of this thing, then it is very clear
that Mr. Atlee Parr, and from the drug store, it
was called to the office and advised that this
mercon wa s there and that there was a chargpe
of eleven dollars and fifty cents and it was
efgned Josefa Cantu here and the bille are attached
Josefa Cantu, David's Drug Store, eleven
dollars and fifty cents, Atlee Parr, and it {is
signed Josefa Cantu by Mrs. Minerva G, Casas
which means tﬁat she was the one that received
the call that {t had been authorized.
She fills this thing in snd then whenever
1 come in, either that day or the next day or
three days later or five days later, they might
have several orders out there that they had author-
ized, then I would sign them and then they would
be sent to the merchants or what have you.
A1l right, now, Judge Carrillo, when s the latest
date on these forty-four units, do you know when
you stooped using these or if you stnoped? I
don't know whether you stopnned or not, do you
know when was the last date on them?
Like I say, we used to send one of these out
to the -- one tothe county, one to the person

delivering the services and one would be keot In
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the office, and then there was a time ~--
The latest date, Judge.

The latest date, when I did this?

Yes, sir.

That was before I became district judge.

A1l right, now that is the reason for my austion.

lr‘

War thre a changeover first of all in your connec-

tion with the system or was there a changeover
{n the documentation, and if so, what was the
changeover ana when did it occur?
To the begt of my recollection, after Mr., Atlee
Parr died and my brother became the county com-
mics{ioner, and he set un an office there in town.
Mr, Atlee Parr did not 1ive i{n town by the
way, this also made i1t a hardship on some folks,
He lived out on the ranch.
My brother set up his office, there at the
Farm and Ranch Supnly &and Cleofus Gonzalez was
working out there for him handling these things.
And then instead of ruaning {t out, through Mr,
Couling's office, which was assisting us in this
matter, it was sort of transferred over to
Cleofus Gonzaler,
A1l right, Now, Cleofus Gonzalez's signature,

or initials rather, anvear in some of those early

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRIST!, TEXAS 78401




3615 |

14

15

16

17

19

24

>

> O

ones, do they not, Judge Carrillo, slong with
Rudolfo Couling and Minerva Casas?
They would appear in here somewhere, in some of
the =-- and in the later ones, he was the only
one that was really giving them out,
That was my next question, as s matter of fact,
Mr. Cleofus Gonzslez's handwriting and signature
aopears in those right on up through December of
19747
Yes, because I just discontinued this back, like
I say.
A1l right,
Apoproximately in 1970,
A1l right,
I notice for exaple this here, even my sipgnature,
you see there were some times, for examole, in
1964 I took a vacation through Colorado, on throuch
Wyoming, Yellowstone, the State of Washington,
the World Fair st Seattle, un through the Vancouver
Islands and in through Canada and then back through
Oregon and California, It was apnroximately forty-
five days that I was gone,

During that time, these orders, I mean the
welfare program did not ston, They were just

giving out orders and when I csme back they say,
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"Here, here is all of this", and either I would
aign them or somebody else would sign my name to
them.
A1l right, now, Judge Carrillo, let me look -~
let's open some of these original forms that have
been brought by the Attorney General and let me
ask you some questions about them, nlease, sir.
Yes, sir,
Now, I made an anslysis and I am going to rush
hurriedly through those -~ these forms, and then
1 am going to ask you some swecific auestions.
Now, I am not quite clear, for example, what -
let's take B-1541,
THE MASTER: A1ll right, now we are talk-
tng about claim jacket marked 15417
MR, MITCHELL: Yes, sir.
THE MASTER: 1Is that in Exhibit in this
case?
MR, MITCHELL: It is not -~
MS, LEVATINO: It {s reoroduced in
E=-S55.
THE MASTER: In E-55?
MS, LEVATINO: Yes -- what {s the H
designatfon?

MR, MITCHELL: H-1-(11).
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MS. LEVATINO: Oh, that is H-1-(11)
{n E~55, it begans on page 3RO,
THE MASTER: All right, I don't have a
copy of E-55, May I borrow yours?
MR, MITCHELL: Here it is, Judge Meyers,
THE MASTER: Wait, you keep yours and
I will use the one in evidence,
MR, MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, for the
record, the Exhibit E -« the Exhibit E-55
is & renroduction of the document in --
that I am asking the witness about claims
B-1541, the B-1541, which I am asking the
witness, that is H-1-(11), i{s the original
package, am I correct, Counsel?
MS, LEVATINO: Yes,
A1l right, Judge Carrillo, I notice for example
in B-1541 that there appears to be the white
form,
Yes, =ir.
And I will hand them to you, that is marked H-1-(11)|
Yes, sir,
Am I correct?
Yes, sir.
Along with the Yzaguirre -~ the Abel Yzaguirre

signature on the tickets?
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Yes, sir.

A1l right, now there was delivererd before the ]
Court, as & oart of that nackage, these white
s1ins which I hand you which are also marked

E-1-(11), which appear to be what we have been |

calling as chits, am I correct?

Ye=.

A11 risht, I will hand those to you, Now, Judge
Carrillo, on A-3040, there annears to be fifteen
chits and my andysfs there is thirty-five dollars,
fifteen twenty dollars and five twenty~five dollars
for a total of twenty-five total orders,

THE MASTER: I am lost.

MS, LEVATINO: Excuse me, Counsel, are
you taking about A-3040 or B~-15417?

MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry, I stand
corrected, There should not have been a
reference to A-3040, Tt should have been
B-154) and I stand corrected,

According to my anaysis on B-1541, what you are

holding in your hand, Judge Carrillo.

Yes,

You can assume, S0 we can move on, it is twenty~-
nine total orders sad there is seven for thirty-

five dollars, one for twenty-five dollars and five
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for thirty dollars and one for ten dollars and
fifteen for twenty dollars for = total of twenty-
nine,

Now, there annears to be only, however, I
counted thirteen white chits and you counted
fourteen white chits, am I correct, for twenty
dollars each?

(Witness counting fifteen.)
Now, we count fifteen, well, =211 richt.

THE MASTER: A1l right, now where 1is
that reproduced here -- oh, I see, wait, let
me -

MS, LEVATINO: It {s on vage 330, 381,
382 and 23817,

THE MASTER: All right.

MR, MITCHELL: Judge, I want to hand

these to ya.
(Handed to the Master.)

Judge Carrillo, have you loolad at them because

I am gofing to hand them to you, Judge.

Yes, sir,

Obviously, they are not chits in sunport of each
{tem ordered? Am I correct?

Yes, sir,
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A1l right, and likewise, it annears that the

chits have been stapled and the stanling removed,

and they sprnear not to suoport each and every
item, am I correct, Judge Carrillo?
Yes, sir,
Now, look at A-2040, Judge Carrillo, onen that
one uo,

Now, Counsel had previously asked you almt
A-3040 and that would be H-1-(4).

MR, MITCHELL: Am I correct, Ms,
Levatino?

MS. LEVATINO: Yes, that apoear s

beginning on page 360 in Examiner's Exhibit

E~55 and runs through page 3673,
A1l right, now, Judge Carrillo, in ft, and I
believe -- have you counted the yellow ch{tg
again?

Fifteen,

A1l right. Fifteen yellow chits and if you will
take my word for it, there are twenty-five order:,
five for thirty-five dollars, fifteen for twenty
dollars and five for twenty-five dollars indicat ng

that they are not yellow chits i{n suopnort of the

order, am I correct?

Yes, sir,

3620

—
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to the Court to indicate the sctual! ovhysical con-
dition of the chits, that {s, that they appear to
be stapled and the Court can make his own physi-

cal examination,

MS, LEVATINO: Pardon me, Cnunsel, how
many orders did you say? I didn't hear you.

MR, MITCHELL: Connsel, I counted the
number Af orders at five for thirty-five
dollars, fifteen for twenty dollars and
five for twenty~-five dollars. That might
be correct snd it might not be,

MS, LEVATINO: Are you just adding uo
each name and number that sonears on every
line, not by slip numbers?

MR, MITCHELL: Right, I'm taking the
orders on Yzaguirre's testimony, being that
she filled that out and I'm taking those
orders and comoaring them with the chits
that are in there.

Our vosition being, Your Honor, it has
noe reflection wvhatscever on Counsel, that
the chits don't go with the Exhibits as
indicated from the physical condition of the

chits, as indicated from the disparity in
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the number of chits, from the order fulfilled

and the off‘cial order on the form,

3622 |

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTY, TEXAS 78401

D



12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

21

24

.. ..3623 |

Now, let me hand you 2015, Judge Carrillo, and
that would be in Examiner's Exhibit 55, what is :
that?
MS. LEVATINO: What is the designation? \
MR, MITCHELL: H-1 (2). ‘
All right. Judge Carrillio, there we have four l
blank checks, am I correct?
THE MASTER: Wait. This is something |
writteﬁ on the back of a blank check.
MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir. I am going tc
hand them to the Court.
THE MASTER: All right.
That is four blank checks and eleven yellow chite,
am i correct?
Yes.
Now, if you will take my word for it, in counting |
the orders, there appear to be fifteen orders and
a total of twenty-eight orders and only fifteen
supporting chits?
Yes, sir,
And finally, Judge Carrillo, I am going to hand jyou
C-2139. That would be Examiner's Exhibit E-55 --
MS. LEVATINO: Page 405 and running
through Page 407.

MR, MITCHELL: All right.
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All right. Now, the number of white chits you
Just counted are fifteen in number? w
Yes, sir.
Now, if you will accept my word for it, there arc |
a total of twenty-seven oxders there in the jackctﬁ
E-55, Page 4057 |
Yes, sir. |
Now, Judge Carrillo, the white chits here, there
was referenée, and your testimony earlier as to
Mr. Cleofus Gonzalez's testimony before the House
Subcommittee --
Yes, sir. .
And did I ask you to make a page reference on !
that? i
Yes, sir.
What is that page reference?
Page 88, 1 believe, at Line 12 -- well --
Get the full, complete body of i¢t, Judge Carrillc,
All right.

MS. LEVATINO: Pardon me, Counsel, excise

me for the reference, but when you are

referring to House Committee articles, give
me the volume number.
MR. MITCHELL: It is the direct testimon

of Cleofus Gonzalez, questions by |
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Representative Maloney, Page 87.

MS. LEVATINO: 1 believe that 1s Volume

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you.

(By Mr. Mitchell) I have asked you to pick out
that testimony where you stated earlier that it
would appear as regards the yellow chits.
Yes, sir. T will read it.
All right.r

"Question. When you get those from the store
owner, what do you do with them?"

"Angwer. After 1 make those orders?"
"Question. No. When the store owner
brings them to you, what 18 the next thing that

you do?"

“"Answer. The county orders or these white
slips here?"

"Question. No. The grocery store man that
brings you the white slip."

"Angwer. es."

"Question. Now, he brings those to you?"

"Answer. Those white slips. He brings
thoge., Yes."

"Question. WNow, what do you do with them?"

"Answer. 1 would make a county welfare order
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and write all these names, all I could on one 1
page, and take them back to him."

"Question. Would you take the white slips !
with your county order?" ;

“"Answer. No, sir, Those white slips, I justi
throw them away." i

"Question, But you didn't throw these away$'"'

"Answer. No, I kept them for some reason,'

"Question. What reason?"

“"Answer. I knew I was doing something vrong
and maybe I was going to get in trouble one (£
these days, and I wanted some evidence."

All right, Judge Carrillo --

MR. MITCHELL: Let's see if I can't --
may I go off the record, Judge?

THE MASTER: Yes.

{Whereupon, an off-the-record

discussion was had.)

Q (By Mr. Mitchell) All right, sir. Judge Carriilo
let me ask you some questions.
Beginning now in 1971, does December of
1974, your place in that picture, the welfare

plcture changed, is that your testimony?

1
1
{
i
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Yes.
What -- specificelly, I would like to have you
refer your answer to my questions to these
exhibits that we have gone over. i
THE MASTER: Give the time reference 1
again. !
MR, MITCHELL: That would be those that |
appear in E-55, 360, E-55, 353 and E-55,
404. I-will hand them to you, Judge Meyers.
THE MASTER: All right, Here is another
one.
(By Mr. Mitchell) 1I have them in front of you,
Judge Carrillo, and there are in August, 1972,
October, 1970, and July, 1970, am I correct?
Yes, sir.
THE MASTER: And here is one in 1971.
It is H-1 (11).
(By Mr. Mitchell) So it looks like we are talking
about four varying in time from the latter part o!
1970 to 1972, correct?
Yes.
Judge Carrillo, looking at the originals of these
chits, can you tell us when, first of all, the
white chits were written by you?

Back in the sixties,
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It is your testimony that 1if found in a jacket
with an official welfare order, an order signed
by Abel Yzaguirrz, they have been misplaced in
there incorrectly?
Yes, sir.
vYou are understanding what I am asking?
Yes, sir, perfectly.
You have told me about Claim 1541 appearing at
H-1 (11) and being in E-55 --
MS. LEVATINO: That is the sixties
series -- I am sorry, eighty series, startin;
at 380.
(By Mr. Mitchell) I hand you the same page again
This is Claim 2015,
Yes, sir.
Look at it, pleaae.
Yes, sir.
And that .8 E-55 at Page 3537
Yes, sir,
The chits signed by you on the checks, are theay
not?
Yes, sir.
And the yellow alips?
Yes, sir.

You note the date on the official welfare form is
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in the seventies?

Yes, sir.

Can you tell us under oath whether or not these
chitas were written at the time the supporting
documents were?

They had to be back in the sixties.

It is your testimony then that if they appeared

in the jacket, A-2015, they were taken from one 1
point of time in the sixties and put into a jacket
in the seventies?

Yes. 1 cannot explain it, but they were put in
there.

Why?

" was mot making those orders in those years. They

were made before 1967.

" hand you 3040. These have been stapled some-
vhere else, isn't that correct?

Yes.

And looking at that claim jacket, and that is
3040, which is E-55, 360 and you are looking at
the yellow chitsa?

Yes, sir,

Are those -- strike that.

The official welfare form appears to be 10-18+

Yes.

70.
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And Mr. Abel Yzaguirre signed the form in the
seventies?
Yes.

Do you have any inderendent recollection of when
these yellow slips were made?

T would not have a recollection as to the exact

. <ate, but it would hcve been before 1967,

THE MASTER: As you put those back
together, would you hand them to me again?
MR, MITCHELL: Yes, sir.
THE MASTER: Each one.
MR. MITCHELL: All right.
(By Mr. Mitchell) I hand you now ~- I believe 1
agked you about 1541, did I not?
Yes, sir.
They are the official forms and B-1541, E-55,
Page 80, that appears to be in June, 19717
Yes, sir.
Can you tell us if these chits out of that file
went with those claims, 1if you know?
This one went back as far as '71l, which would be
before 1967.
These chits, how do they interrelate with the
forty-four books you have here and which we have

an example of marked as R-99, if they do?
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I stated that we used this for some time. When
we ran out of these forms, we didn't have any of
those forms and then we used this as a temporary
way of getting it to the different stores or
doctors or what have you, the authorization for
granting of the orders.

All right, sir, And finally -~

You see, there was no need -- notice this one
here.

You are talking about the ones in C-2139?

Y28, sir,

Wiich appeared at E-55, Page 4057

Ya8, sir,

What about those, those are slightly different?
Yes. They were mimeographed at the school tax
office. That was before 1967, before my brother
came in and certainly after I got out of the
school tax office and I resigned in 1970 from
there.

You notice all of the documents are dated 19727
That is impossible.

Are you quite sure the mimeographed forms were
discontinued by '72?

Yes, 1 remember the occasion, definitely.

Now, Judge Carrillo, as to -- I am going to put
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Did you have authority from the Commissioners

these back and they are available to counsel for
examination, |
MS. LEVATINO: I would like to look at
them at the recess, please. \
THE MASTER: 1 had not planned on a %
recess, but I will take one. 1
MS. LEVATINO: No, that is fine, 1 will i
wait until later, Your Honor.
THE MASTER: All right.
(By Mr, Mitchell) Now, Judge Carrillo, Article !
further continues and states specifically that ycu
received goods and merchandise from the Cash
Store of three hundred dollars a month,
I asked you at the outset of my examination
whether there was such a conspiracy betwaen you
and your brother.

Tt ere was no such conspiracy.

Court, from January, 1971, to December, 1974,
Judge Carrillo, in connection with the welfarea
program in Duval County?

My authority -- I have never been told by the
Commisgsioners Court I could not give them out. 1
have discontinued that on my own. I didn't have

the time for it and when folks came to me, I woull

—4
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send them over to my brother or ask them to sae i
Cleofus. i
1 think some of those jackets in evidence, and I
refer to this only as to show in 1975, this is alli
Cleofus Gonzalez? |
Yes, slr. i
1 am going to hand you now E-55.
First of all, you note in E-55, Page 351, did|

you have anything to do with the execution of

that form?

No, c¢ir, 1 did not.

Did you have any conversation with your brother as
regards Mrs.Elvira DeLeon as to the composition of
that, E~55, Page 3517

No, sir.

How about to the Yzaguirres, the invoices of the
groceries?

No, sir, I did not,

I will ask you as to Duval County welfare form on
Page 352, three of them, on Page 354, of E-55, on
Page 355 and so on, did you have any conversations
with your brother about these?

No, sir.

How about the Cash Store as regards these little

invoices here?
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No, sir.
Now, there is -- there are some tapes In E-55 anc
you have been questioned about them -- no, that
is a separate exhibit.

MS. LEVATINO: That is E-561?

MR. MITCHELL: No, E-59,

MS. LEVATINO: Yes.
(By Mr. Mitchell) E-59, Counsel asked you about
these. They appear to be adding machine tapes
and in varying handwritings.
Yes.
And varying dates?
Yes, sir.
Looking at E-59 on Page 543, are all of those in
your handwriting?
No, this has to 1o with my own personal account
at the Cash Stor: and signed by these different
people,
That is what I was going to ask you. E-59, does
it have anything to do with the welfare program?
No, it does not.
And your own personal account you had one at that
store?
Yes,

How was that account kept separate and apart from
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any possible welfare recipients that happened to

go over there in connection with the welfare
program?

What the Cash Store used to do, if I were to senc i
someone there for the twenty or twenty-five dollar;

orders for groceries, they would charge that, %

those groceries to me, because if the county didn't

pay for them, and I had authorized the taking of
the groceries, then I was responsible for them.
What they would do, they would charge that
amount of money to me. Then, when they got paid
by the county, they credited my account for that

amount of money.

So in effect you were guaranteeing the qualificat.?ns

of the welfare recipients, as far as you had
anything to do with them?

Yes, just like signing an order or a note at the
bank. I would be given credit if the county paild
the bill.

Judge Carrillo, you have heard Mr. Meek's testimo:.y

and other witnesses testimony as to how the
Commissioners Court acted on various claims and
they met the first week of each month?

I think it is the second Monday of the month.

There would be no way of telling, until the
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Commissioners Court acted, whether or not those
were allowed?

That is right and some they did not allow.

Have you received any communications from the
Commissioners Court that persons you authorized

for services to »e given to were not qualified?
Yes. For example, if you had a two thousand dollax
budget and it turned out you issued two thousand

:
tvo hundred dollars worth of orders, they would

1
'

give you two thousand and you were two hundred ir

a hole and I would have to call the different

people and say well, look, I owe you two hundred

dollars for next month and either that or break

it down and that was the way it went.

All right., The groceries delivered to you on yOtr;

personal account were paild for by you?

Yes, sir, and there are checks here to evidenca |

that.

Let me move to the article that Mr. Flusche

questioned you about, that is Article 2. i

All right, sir. ‘
MR, MITCHELL: Might I have a minute, ;

Your Honor? i

THE MASTER: Yes, sir.

(By Mr. Mitchell) A question in regard to the |
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workload in the District Attorney's office, 1

believe there was some questions about criminal

cases and you answered to a question by

Mr.

Flusche that the District Attorney had

resigned.

Yes.

How long a period was that?

One year, approximately.

Were there any felony cases tried during that

period of time?

The county attorney would not try the felony

cases. The governor refused to appoint a district

attorney and suggested to the court to appoint a

special prosecutor, but I didn't feel like I ought

to do that, so I didn't do that,

MR. MITCHELL: I might move to one that
I don't intend to waive, and I would like to
ask a question or two put to counsel on the
plea.

My client exercised the right of self-
incrimination and he would not take the same
plea, and the court made him go ahead and
answer.

THE MASTER: I am not sure about that

procaedure. I think if you wanted to ask him
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:
this is direct. !
MR, MITCHELL: I don't believe I will |
chance the waiver, Your Hoaor.
THE MASTER: All right, i
(By Mr. Mitchell) Judge Carrillo, on Article &, |
did you have a full-time welder? }
Yes, I did. 1
And 1 believe the recoxrds reflect you paild hiu 1
personally? \
Yes, sir, Mr. Chapa testified T paid him personul#y.
And you did not appropriate, therefore, from
January, 1971, to June, 1974, for your own benefit
the service and use of Francisco Ruiz? E
I did not.
MR, MITCHELL: I don't think, Your
Honor, I will go into 5.
THE MASTER: All right.
(By Mr., Mitchell) The total time of the backhoe
use, and this is No., 6, how long was it out there?
I figured about two or three hours.
All right., Judge Carrille, I am going to now ask
you questions about the series Mr. Odam asked you

about and that would be beginning with No. 8.

All right,

THE MASTER: Skipping No. 7.
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MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry, 7 is what X
meant.

By Mr. Mitchell) Now, Judge Carrillo, we have

I R >
the benefit in the record of R-19, 29 and 39,
vhich are identified as an analysis made up by
the Attorney General's office of the input into
the Benavides Implement and Hardware bank account.
Yes, sir,
Let's look on Page --

MR, MITCHELL: This is R=¥%, Your Honor.
Thig is beginning 12-12-72. That would be
about Page --

THE MASTER: Do you want it?

MR, MITCHELL: I would like the Court
to keep a copy. I have a duplicate made for
the witness.

THE MASTER: All right. 12 what?

MR, MITCHELL: 12-12-72,

—

THE MASTER: Well, the pages aren't
numbered.

MR, MITCHELL: No, they are not.

THE MASTER: 1t is the fifth page.

MR, MITCHELL: All right.

(By Mr. Mitchell) Now, Judge Carrillo, if you

recall, in answer to a subpoena, R{‘d and $#92 and
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Yes.

3640

And they were work sheets made up of checks into

Benavides Implement and Hardware?

Yes,

sir.

Do you recall that?

Yes,

sir.
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The checks from Duval County?

Yes, sir.

Checks from the water and conservation district

which would be ninety-three, let'c see, Duval

County Conservation and Reclamation District?

Yes, =ir.

And P-92 which was the Benavides Indevendent

School Diestrict?
Yes, sir.
Is that correct?

Yes. sir,

Now, you will note the position, of course, of
the Articles of the Svecifications here that you

entered into some -- first of 311, a partnershin

in May of 19717

Yes, sir,

Vith Mr, Coulting?

Yes, sir,

You had no partnershio, I believe you
I had no pertnershin whatsoever.

Is that in your testimony that covers
Aoril, May, June or sny time?

It covers 81l during my 1{fetime.

A1l right, Secondly, 8= to the bulldozer ovnera-

eaid?

March,

tion i{n December, there was an allegation of &
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conspirmcy to riv off the county for monies to
pay for that bulldorer?

Yes, sir.

A1l right, now, the total cost -- let me ask you
some overall questions. PFirst of all, the checks
that came in Aoril of 71, to that veriod of time,
they are in evidence here, of course, and are
reflected on your tax return in a manner which
the record already speaks, am I correct?

Yes, sir,

And you will recall that the -- that your testi-
mony 1is, and except in certsain instances where
those checks were labeled, that those income
items were ‘n the form of rents?

Yes, sir,

On eauipment?

Yes, sir.

A1l right. now the reason I nofnted that up, that
1es on that pvage in R-91, that is s detailed
analysis contained in R-91 of the rent income,
am I correct, Judge Carrillo?

Yes, sir.

In the Benavides Imnlement and Hardware?

Yes, sir.

THE MASTER: Now where are you?

CHA;I"‘!{AM & ASSOCIATES
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MR, MITCHELL: JTam on that page, Judge,
on page that starts 12, 1271, and that is 1in
R-91,

THE MASTER: 12-12-717:

THE WITNESS: 1972,

MR, MITCHELL: Let me see it.

THE MASTER: Itis not on the right pare,

MR, MITCHELL: No, here we are, Judge
Meyera.rtt says 12-12-72, Judge Meyers,

THE MASTER: Well, no, that starts
from 73,

MR, MITCHELL: Right, but the top entry
there was 12-12-72, but it does start in 73,

THE MASTER: Oh, all right,

You wil?! note, Judge Carrillo, beginning in 73,
that this anslysis does undertake to identify the
rat of Benavides Imnlement and Hardware Company
of various pleces of equipment, am I correct?
Yes, sir.

Now, I haven't ~- let me see if I can get them
all, the rent on the tractors, right? |

Yes, sir,

The rent nn ~- that {s your individual nronerty,

and Ramiro's individual nroperty, read them there

as I go along and see {f you can find some individu

3641
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oropnerty.

Rents on tractors, county roads, Ramiro Carrillo
and Brothers,

Rent non Ramfrn Carrilln and Brothers personel

property?

Rent on Farm and Ranch nrooerty, see if there are
some entries on there.
The second n#yment on barbed wire, Farm and Ranch,
MR, ODAM: Pardon me, if I might, for
my own clarification, are we reading for
1973 or 1972 or -~
THE MASTER: 1973,
THE WITNESS: 19772,
MR, ODAM: I thought we were on 2

narsgranh about a check in 1971,

MR, MITCHELL: I am making these auestion

Mr. Odam, as nrevaratory to going back to
these entries {n R-91 on that naragrarh, but
my aquestions now relate to Roman VII on
through and including the last one.

MR, ODAM: For my own clarification,
{s there a oage in R-91 that relates to
income reported or -- nr an 19717

MR, MITCHELL: Yes, there 1is but there

5,
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18 no breakdown 'n the Evhibit furnished me
by the Attorney General,

MR, ODAM: A11 right.

MR, MITCHELL: I'm nnow aski{ng some

|
I
basic auestions as regards the Exhibit,
Now, Judge Carrillo, you understand that Mr, |

Couling testified under oath that there was never

any income to his operation from rental from you, .
your brother, Farm and Ranch or anybody, dn you j
recall that testimony?

Yes, sir, I do.

Well, it aonears that on at least beginning in

January‘of 1973 that he took in a lot of money

in the Benavides Imnlement and Hardware on

acount of rent from varfous vpieces of eauinment,
isn't that correct?

Yes, sir,

A1l right, now as a matter of fact. Judpe Carrillo,
do you know that the =- let's take going back to
70, December of 70 or the year of 70, the rental
of equipment was handled how, by you on yowr ner-

snnal equioment or by Farm and Ranch, a partnershin

of which you owned fifty percent.
No, the rental of equipment waz handled through |

the Farm and Ranch, However, that eaquipment that
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was there éhat belnnged to me, as dffferent fron
that which belonge? to my brother and myself on
a vartnershin basis, and he had him several
versonal rental esuipment nieces also,

A1l right,

It was naid to me directly,

A1l right, now let me ask you this, the nhysical
grounds for the Farm and Ranch, describe them,
how bleg was {t?

The Farm and Ranch Supvly 1s a yard and alco s
1aree, 1t used to be » lumber yard,

A1l right,

It is a large buildhg that I bouveght, lock, stock
and barrel, including the lumber and nines and
materials and sewage equipment sand things 1l1ike
that,

A11 right, Was the equipment keot there that
belonged to Farm and Ranch, as » usual rule?
Yes.

Wae 1t a block, half a block, two blocks, how
big wes 1t?

It {¢ » good half & block,

And 1t is fenced?

It is fenced, and nartly by fence and oartly by

the butldings themselves, which go right down

&
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the 1ine, the oronerty line.

A1l right, Now the evidence indicates that there
were -- there wa & rental of eauipment owned by
Farm and Ranch, both to governmental sgencies and
non-governmental agencies at a time, say, from

December, 70, and back,

Yes, sir.

Who handled the rental, Judge Carrillo, if you
know, who d{a the actual mechanics of rentineg?
The rentine was handled through the Farm and
Ranch, either through my brother, Ramiro or Cleofus
Gonzaler,

Did you have anything to do with the day to day
onerationsa?

No, I was not there. The equipment was, but I
was not there handling any of it at all,

There was also evidence of eauipment rented by
Farm #and Reanch that had to be in turn rented by
Farm and Ranch?

Yes, sir.

That would be ecuinment that was not owned or

depreciated, am I correct, by Fsrm and Ranch?
Well, for evamnle, if you needed an air compressor,
we would go out and get us an afr compressor and

bring it in and lease it to ynu and make some
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money ‘n the onrocess,
The tax consequences would be that there would
be a deduction for rent oaid for the comnressor,
1s that correct?
Yes, sir, 1if I rent --
Okay.
If I rent an air compressor, say, for a hundred
dollars and I lease it to you for two hundred
dollars, 1 make # hundred dollars on the trans-
action,
Now, Judge Carrille, did you --

MR, MITCHELL: Strike that,
Nowﬂ your personal equipment that might have
been rpntéd, where would {t be kent as a usual
rule?
There was two or three trucks, and one -~ I'm
trying to think of the name of the tractors,
Massey-Ferguson keens coming back to me, it was
not a Massey-Ferguson.
A Farm-all?
Internation Harvester, a Farm-all tractor.
A1l right,
And a post hole digeger with a small tractor was
kent theré an the nremises and then the rest was

kept at a warehouse, at which 1s down the road
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from the Farm and Ranch Suopnly,

A1l right now, Judee Carrillio, 1f ynu will take
the figure in 91, 92, 97, there i3 a total volume
business of arnund four hundred thousand dollars,
That is not exact, but it is --

Not quite, hut just anoroximately, which includ-
ing the twenty thousand dollars that I onaild
Benavides Implement and Hardware which is not
reflected here, and this is only from the govern-
mental agencies and myself,

A1l right,

That might exclude other customers that they miecht
have had,

In other words, you heard the testimony that Mr.
Couling had that Benavides Implement and Hardware

was a part time overation?

Onened it every now and then?

Yeg, sir.,

As a matter of fact, it anpeared that from the
veriod shown there in R-91, R-92 and R-93, that
those governmental agencies slone and the reconrd,
of course, speaks the dates of the sales, whether

he was opened or closed, were richt at four hundred

thousand and those Exhibits do not nurnort to
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reflect his other business, am I correct?
That is correct,
A1l rieht, now, the total of the checks, Judge
Carriltlo, in E-69, 75, 76, 82 and --

MR, MITCHELL: Strike that.
In 82 are about seven thousand four hundred and
seventy~eiy¥ dollars that he did with you?
Yes, sir.
And 1f you add 211 that up -~ as Mr, Ocdam did, in
some fashion, added on vaymentr as regards the
bulldorer, which I think came to a tntal -- and
I took his figures down, something like thirty
thousand dollasrs, correct?
Thirty thousand dollars?
Well, the twenty thousand that you had natd?
And the eleven thousand dollars that he had
received from the county,
That's right, that is thirty-one thousand dollars,
I'm talking about business - I'm talking about
checkes that you received, this seven thousand
four hundred and seventy-sfx dnllars was all
that T --
-~ checks that T received,
Yes, sir,

I received seven thousand four hundred and some

3650
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odd dollare olus I believe also the fifty-seven
hundred dollars,

A1l ripht,

That would be what I received,

A1l right, Now, the witness Couling says you're
his partners.

Yes, sir,

And, of course, you heard him testify he never
has accounted to you or never has revorted it and
certainly you never remorted it, am I correct?

I never have because I don't own any of {t.

The Exhibits indicate that you eot =-- that there
were some ssles, some transsctions then and there
was one check and we have run it down, a thousand
and efghteen dollars that we have -~ that was not
reovorted out of a1l of those checks. Do you
recall that?

Yes, sir. This today was the first time that I

realized that that check has not been reported,

I seems to me that all checks were renorted,
The policy that T have s that every check
that I receive poes to my office and my office
w11l send it out for deposit only to the bank,
and then however we were having trouble and Mr,

Kirklend got on me a counle of times because
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sometimes I would lump checks tngether, they
would be five or six checks and they were put -~
the total amount of the deposit showing five
thousand dnllars, which would indicate that
there was a five thousand dollar check, but, in
fact, 1t might be five different checks for a
thoussand dollars each or something like that,
Then, we would have trouble 1dentifying the
checks becauée he would hsve to go back and he
;ould call wvhen he was oreparing the income tax
returns 9nd he would say, now look, I have this
deposit here that would efther say list or checks

and {t wouldn't have any notations., WNow, going

back from memory, 1t was auite a banking activity,

we would have to go back to the bank and try to
run down that devnosit and try to run down the
checks that were devposited that made up that
denosit and sometimes it was imoossible to do so,.
A1l right, Now, the total connection that you
have had with the Benavides Implement and Hard-
wire is reflected, I believe, in your testimony
in the Exhibit 151 sexries, am I correct, Judge

Carrillo?

Now, Judge Carrillo, I noticed in 182-A and
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and 183-A, I noticed the notations IMP,

Yes, sir,

First of all, who made uv the 182-A and the
183-A7

The 182-A, page number 1, I made ft, that shows
eauipment bought.

A1l right,

It is a 1972 Ford pickup, one 1973 Buick, three
1965 Dodge oiékuos, one kitchen trailer, one
gooseneck trailer, one feed mixer and one bunk-
house trailer.

MR, ODAM: 1Is that 183?

THE MASTER: I thought he said 182-A,
vage 1,

182-A, page 1.

MR, ODAM: All right, I stand corrected,

THE MASTER: It is reslly vpage 2,

THE WITNESS: It is pasge 2, Papge 1 is
also 2 summary of thirty-two hundred dollars
evidently,

A1l right, Judge.

I don't know who made that,

A1l right, who made page 3?

Page 3 {2 -- I made part of it and this looks

11ke Mr. 0. D, Kirkland's handwriting He made

3653
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vart of thet,

A1l right, and the next vage, vave 47

That, I dor't know who made that, that 1s not
mine.

A1l right. The next page, which would be opage 57
Thet is not my handwriting.

Well, it is a wmixture of handwritines.

It i{s a mixture. that's right, it {3 several.
The wnrk psvers?

They are work naners coming out of either my
office or through working together with Mr,
Kirkland's office.

And the next vage 6 would be -~

That 1s not my handwriting, Like I say, it is
again -- M-, Kirkland's writing on part of it,
A1l right, a mixture again?

It is a mixture.

How about -he next ovage, Judge Carrillo, now the
fifty-qix fifty on that page, whose handuwriting
{s that in on E-182-A, do you know?

No, I don':.

Is it a mixture?

It 1s a mixture.

Well, he =- Mr. Kirkland testified he put, "fees"

out to the side of it, ovposite it,
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Yes, sir, because sometimes Mr, Kirkland would
call my office to try to find out what a particu-
lar deposit was about, and unless the personnel

in my office knew, they would ask me,

I believe that {nsofar as the Benavides
Imnlement s concerned, I told them that Benavides
Implement was mostly rentals, rent,

A1l right, and it is so reflected, is it not?
Yes, sir.

The IMP, what does that indicate?

That is Imnlement, that is Benavides Implement
and Hardware.

Had you had & conspirazy with Benavides Implement
and Hardware. you certainly could have hidden it
a lot better than you did, wouldn't you, Judge
Carrillo?

Yes, sir.

Look, for evample, on vage in 183<A  the word
implement apoears, that {s, appears in several
locations,

Now, looking on the flrst nage, for examole,
hurriedly, there is one entry on it and on psge ?
there 18 -~
Well, let's see,

On page &4,
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This would lave been in November of 19 -~ I'm
trying to find it so that we could locate over
here the month of November.

At any rate, it does reflect the IMP, which ia
for Implement, s that correct?

Yes, sir,

A1l right, I notice ~-

This 11 November of 72, he paid rental to me of
nine lundred dollars and he collected approximately
Twenty-six hundred and ninety dollars, dfdn't he?
No.

How much did he collect?

Avnroximately six thousand dollars or seven thou-
sand dollars,

‘He paid you for rental of equipment of how much
again?

Nine thousand dollars,

And {f you look over --

I mesn nine hundred dollars,
A1l right, if you lonk at R-91, he got how much?
Approximately seven thousand dollars,

From the Duval County?

Yes, sir.

As a matter of fact ~-

Well, this 18 =--
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Judge Carrillo --

This is just one.

A11 right, there would be another one from --
This is from Duval County. There would be another
one for that month, from Benavides -~ from the
school district,

Yes,

And another one from --

Well, look at the Benavides -- the water district
and.seo 1f he didn't collect some money from it
for rental of eaquipment,

Yes.

There are eouipment rentsls on it, too, aren't
there on R-93?

In November there are approximately fifteen
hundred dollars here,

A1l right, so how much d1d he get in November
from the water district and from Duval County,
just 1looking st R-91 and R-93?

Well, R == it {s avoroximately -~ in other words,
it 1s aporoximately eighty-five hundred dollars
and we still have snother one to go.

A1l right, that is about -~ 1let's say roughly
one month's business of rentsal for Benavides

Implement and Hardware was the difference between

oY/

|
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MR, MITCHELL: Strike that,.
That was how much again?
Between the water district and the county of
aporoximately elighty-five hundred dollars and
there are orobably some more there from the
school.
And he paid you how much?
Nine hundred and ninety-five dollars.
That 1= not bad for a man that doesn't have any
e&uioment to rent, is it?
No, sir.
Judge Carrillo, have you had an oppportunity to
add un all of the deposits in the Rio Grand City
Bank made by Mr. Couling over aperiod of time,
the neriod of time reflected by {t?
I don't believe so, Mr, Mitchell,
A1l right,
I may have, but I have been adding un different
things,
Thoce are substantial sums, they are deposits,
211 the way as high as eight, nine, ten, as high
as twelve thousand dollars a month for the 11fe
of that Exhibit?
Yes, sir,

Into his sccount for the Benavides Implement and

————
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Hardware account n the Rio Grande City Bank?
Yes.

Well over a auarter of a million dollars, you
didn't have an ‘nterest in that, did you?

No, sir,

Here 1t 1s,

MR, MITCHELL: TI have roughly three
hundred snd twenty thousand dollars, give or
take fifty thousand dollars one way or the
other, being the mathematicisn that I am.

WFII, we have no reason ~- that is the direct
Exhbit?
Yes, sir

MR, ODAM: What Exhibit number is that?

MR, MITCHELL: That is R-89,

A1l right now, in R-89-1, thst is the bank
account that the state alleges was set up for the
nurnose -~ you consoiring to defrqud the county
out of enough money to buy those two Caterpillars
that you bought in December nf 1972, Do you
remember that general allegation?

Yes, sir.

How much d1d those two tractors run, what was the
ontract price?

The contract was for thirty-five hundred dollars,

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




3660

10
1
12
n
I
15
18

17

Fo RN V- T

G

The two =-- no, thirty-five thousand dollars.
Thirty-five thousand dollars and I ended un vaying
forty some odd thousand dollars on it,

That would be Exhibit -- what, 1607

I believe so.

Totesl purchase price of the two tractors was how
much?

Thirty-five hundred -- thirty-five thousand dollars
Have those two root plows in there?

That would be forty-five thousand dollars.

And if you will add up the amount of money thet
went through his bank account in R-89«1, through
and {nchding R-89-~48, you will find roughly, Judge,
there is over three hundred and twenty thousand
dollars went into that account,

That igs an swful 1ot of overkill, 1sn't {it,
to buy two thirty thousand dollsr Caterpillars?
Yes, sir,

Of course, your records reflect there is no
deposits from this account intn your account?
None whatsoever.

As a matter of fact, Judge Carillo, he defulted
on that contract and you had to pick 1t up in
1973, am I correct?

Yes, sir.
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And there was still dur and owing nn the amount
of that enntrsct at that time roupghly twenty-five
thousand dollars, am I correct?
Yes, sir.
Sn assuming that he naid the difference between
the nurchase price, which was what, thirty-five
thousand dollars, did you say?
Yes. sir.
And the twenty-five that was owing, he didn't pay
hut ten thousand dollars out of that account on
that Plains Machinery contract, am I correct?
Anproximately, I couldn't tell you right off my
head,
And assuming Arthur Mitchell's arithmetic {is
anyvhere near right, and that three hundred and
twenty thousand dollars ~-
MR, MITCHELL: Which, Judge Meyers,
I did very hurriedly, I took them off the
Exhibit and I want the record to reflect
that,
He got away with three hunded thousand dollars out
of that account, didn't he?
Evidently,
And that, of course, does not include checks from

the R-92, from the Benavides Indenendent School
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or checks from R-93 from the Conversation District
that did not go in that account,

Yes, sir. |

It went into that other bank account that he had
up at San Diego, d dn't he say?

The one at San Diesn, and 1 know for a fact
because Mr, Couling told me that him and his
brother-in-law, Pancho, and his brother~in-law,
Armando, Olfvera, had banking accounts in Mexlico.

He was talking to me as we were very close
personal friends about the difficulty that he
mipght have becsause a friend of mine, Mr, Enrique
Gonzalez, from Rio Grande City went out and
ovened up an account in Monterrey, Mexico, and
he lost his money.

He opened up 2 savings account over there
and somewhere salong the line 1t showed that
someone had authorized a 1lady who wnrked at the
bank to withdraw the money and she withdrew it
and went off with the money, and the bank, all
they could say was they know she did and they
fired her but he lnst his money and he couldn't

get 1t back.

Mr. Couling was worried because they owned
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that ranch in Mexico, they own these cattle in
Mexico and it is owned by all of the family.
Théy had {t in the name of an uncle, because they
could not own nronerty in Mexico because they were
American citizens and they are right on the river,
and within a certa'n distance of the river, they
cannot own any pronerty,
Judpge Carrillo, by his own admission I believe he
settled on the face of the ¥ecord on his trade-
out with the I.R.S, & claim of seventy thousand
dollars, am I righ~?
Yes, sir, he did,
A1l right,
But what I meant to say, Mr, Mitchell, he told
me he had a large amount of money denosited in
Mexico and he was worried that he would lose it,
THE MASTFR : Let's take a ten minute
break,
MR, MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge, I'm
about finished,

THE MASTZR: I thought you might be,

(Whereupon the hearing was in recess

from 12:20 p.m. until 12:%0 o.m.)
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THE MASTER: You may resume. i

(By Mr. Mitchell) Judge Carrillo, I am going to i

ask you questions as regards R-91, R-92 and R-93. 1
I am going to hanil you E-65, which is a check%

to you in the amount of one thousand eight dollarsi

is that correct? !

Yes. j

And that, as you testified earlier, is that check |

to you on rental equipment?

Yes.

Can you turn in to R-91, 92 and 93 and tell us

what monies were deposited in that period of time

to Benavides Implement and Hardware?

Yes.

I would like to have you not include anything
except that rental income and extract that, if you
can, the rental income. 1
From this one?

Yes.

This one doesn't have anything in 1971. It shows
he had these checks come in, but there is no ;
explanation.

There is a total income of how much shown there

that month to Benavidas Implement and Hardware?

Approximately twenty-five hundred dollars.
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All right, sir,

MR. ODAM: For the record, R-91 refers
tc what year?

MR. MITCHELL: The testimony refers to ;
the same month for 1971,

MR, ODAM: All right. I fail to see the!
relevancy of checks that were into the
Benavides Implement and Hardware accounts,
comparing those vith the total amount of
checks from the county or the water district
or the school district any more than taking
some other instance of total amounts of money
into an account and we are talking about a
small amount of money out,

Unless we are going to be taken to task
to prove away that all of that money was
retained by Mr., Couling and -- well, I just
don't see the relevancy.

THE MASTER: What is the inference that
you are leading up to, Mr. Mitchell?

MR. MITCHELL: Well, Your Honor, I --

THE MASTER: I will tell you what I
drew and 1t may be rather crude and I might
need to reread the evidence, but what I drew

from the evidence you adduced just before we
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I
broke, that apparently Benavides Implement

and Hardware Company, contrary to
Mr. Couling's testimony, had just a lot of
rental income, ani if it had no equipment to
rent, then it was either using Judge
Carrillo's equipmant or other equipment.

MR, MITCHELL: That is right and it 1is
also testimony that he was not in any way a
partner to Judge Carrillo, Your Honor, either
by the conspirator allegations or --

THE MASTER: Well, that is another

aspect, Are you taking now to prove that

Benavides Implement and Hardware Company
elther did have equipment or didn't have ‘
equipment, and if it did not, then it was

extensively using Judge Carrillo's equipment

and others?

MR. MITCHELL: Plus one other factor.
It negates his sworn testimony again.
Without any doubt, I heard him say that he
had no equipment to rent and no rental income
period.

THE MASTER: I am not sure about the
latter. Certainly that he had no equipment

to rent,

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES
COURT REPORTERS
717 ANTELOPE - GUARANTY BANK PLAZA
CORPUS CHRISTI, TEXAS 78401




10
11
12
13
n
15
16
17

e

19

24

- 3667 |

MR. MITCHELL: And he left the inferencel
that he was a part-time operation and he
opened only to receive the checks he received .
from the county. That 1is not so and the
evidence reveals numerous transactions, all
through that period of time, of governmental
agencies, }

We are going to try to show he not only
did this five thousand or so dollars worth of
governmental business as well as private, but
he says it was a -- I think it touches on
that basic loan.

THE MASTER: Judge Carrillo said that
loan was a fuzzy notation, that it was
reimbursement for rents owed, but they didn't
identify the amount.

MR. MITCHELL: That is right., Judge
Carrillo's testimony was that it was not a
loan. I think he is telling the truth, but
on the other checks, Your Honor, where
Mr. Couling testified --

THE WITNESS: I think in effect what I
said was that in effect it was sort of a loan,
because it was an advance of money owed and

it was paid.
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THE MASTER: I think that is correct, .
but there is8 no question it was not a loan, \
in the sense that you were ever going to pay 1
it back, it was to be deducted from what 1
money was owed to you.

THE WITNESS: Exactly.

THE MASTER: And to that extent it was
rent,

MR. MITCHELL: And I might make one
other obsgervation.

R-91 has been composed by the Attorney
General's office and they have taken the
position there was no equipment available
to rent and this was a colossal scheme by
Couling end Cleofus Gonzalez and the county
cranked out the dough and it was going to my
client and it is not true.

THE MASTER: Counsel asked the question
and I stated the inference that I had reached,
and it may be erroneous, and I take it that
was what you wanted me to reach, that
conclusion.

MR, MITCHELL: Yes, that is correct,

Your Honor. All of that money went into

Benavides Implement and Hardware and they
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tried and tried t> put into Judge Carrillo's
account and we say Mr. Couling is not telling
the truth and we say there was no such scheme
and that 18 the essence of Roman VII right
through XII.

MR. ODAM: Wall, in light of testimony,
in getting into R-91, 92 and 93, it opens up
an area 1 feel by Mr. Couling's testimony,
with respect to the water district and the
school district and all of this rental, while
we put him on just with respect to, first of
all, the checks, is going to require more
extensive examination and --

THE MASTER: Yes, and this thing keeps
developing like that. Can either of you
tell me how that testimony is not relevant?

Mr. Couling did testify he had no
equipment to rent and yet here are documents
showing lots of money coming in for rentals.

MR. MITCHELL: And not going to Judge
Carrillo.

THE MASTER: And not going to Judge
Carrillo,

MR. ODAM: That is right, it didn't go

to Judge Carrillo.
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I hate to gc¢ into the record and tell
where I think the money did go, but when we
get into it, in my judgment, it is not going
t> help the case any. All we are attempting
t> show is where part of the money went. It
puts us to the birden of showing where that
money went and 1 it went to the Farm and
Ranch Supply or to Oscar Carrillo or taking
and proving up checks and showiﬁg the entire
schema of how Benavides Tmplement and
Hardware was used and getting much further in
this particular case than we attempted to go.

We can do that, although I am saying
this: That it ﬁakes more time with all of
that money that came in,

MR, MITCHELL: And, Your Honor, we all
realize the burden on me. I have a man
testifying, and I am taking to paint the
picture of his credibility, he said he
opened it up to give Judge Carrillo money and
that is not the fact.

1 am susceptible to them, if you can
show me those, but the man was obviously not
telling the truth,.

MR, ODAM: I would not say that. I
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would say the checks explained from evidence
and legitimately and some of those checks
came back that were legitimate to them and it
was testified to that if we could get those
checks in, but we didn't, but I am saying
Mr. Couling said he rented no equipment from
Judge Carrillo and this is money paid out to
him,

MR. MITCHELL: Well, you have shown on
your owvn analysis, R-191, and this is --

THE MASTER: You said R-191, this is
R-91.

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, Your Honor, that is
correct, |

MR. ODAM: That is like the store
counter check. The testimony was it was not
for that., All I am gsaying it means we will
have to go back through and show where it
went and who got that money and it is the
gsame as Judge Carrillo saying -- Mr. Couling
saying he didn't rent any equipment and made
payments to Judge Cartillo's brother and
whatever.

MR, MITCHELL: For the record, I would

appraciate an explanation as to where he too'x
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|
in the eight thousand and paid out one %
thousand to Judge Carrillo. ,

MR. ODAM: You want to know where that {
eight thousand went? |

MR, MITCHELL: That is right.

MR. ODAM: Well, the reason --

MR, MITCHELL: Well, the reason for thaci
is the partnership allegation and so forth.

MR. ODAM: If he took out eight thousand
dollars and out of that he paid one thousand
t» 0. F. Carrillo by other checks, you want
to see that, or if he kept that, you want to
see that?

MR. MITCHELL: And 1if he reported it on
his tax returns.

THE MASTER: Well, let's get off the

record. This has been helpful on the record,

but let's now get off.

(Whereupon, an off-the-record

discussion was had.)

THE MASTER: Well, we will be in

recess until 3:30 Monday morning.
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